

MINNESOTA STATE UNIVERSITY MANKATO

Minnesota State University, Mankato Cornerstone: A Collection of Scholarly and Creative Works for Minnesota State University, Mankato

All Graduate Theses, Dissertations, and Other Capstone Projects

Graduate Theses, Dissertations, and Other Capstone Projects

2024

Evaluating the Effects of Topographic Position on Soil Carbon Content in Prairie Pothole Agricultural Landscapes

Grace Uchytil Minnesota State University, Mankato

Follow this and additional works at: https://cornerstone.lib.mnsu.edu/etds

Part of the Geography Commons

Recommended Citation

Uchytil, Grace. (2024). Evaluating the Effects of Topographic Position on Soil Carbon Content in Prairie Pothole Agricultural Landscapes [Master's thesis, Minnesota State University, Mankato]. Cornerstone: A Collection of Scholarly and Creative Works for Minnesota State University, Mankato. https://cornerstone.lib.mnsu.edu/etds/1466/

This Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by the Graduate Theses, Dissertations, and Other Capstone Projects at Cornerstone: A Collection of Scholarly and Creative Works for Minnesota State University, Mankato. It has been accepted for inclusion in All Graduate Theses, Dissertations, and Other Capstone Projects by an authorized administrator of Cornerstone: A Collection of Scholarly and Creative Works for Minnesota State University, Mankato.

Evaluating the Effects of Topographic Position on Soil Carbon Content in Prairie Pothole Agricultural

Landscapes

by

Grace Uchytil

A Thesis Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of Master of Science In

Geography

Minnesota State University, Mankato Mankato, Minnesota May 2024 Evaluating the Effects of Topographic Position on Soil Carbon Content in Prairie Pothole Agricultural Landscapes

Grace Uchytil

This thesis has been examined and approved by the following members of the student's committee.

Dr. Mark Bowen

Primary Advisor

Dr. Donald Friend

Committee Member

Dr. Mriganka De

Committee Member

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I cannot express how thankful I am to Dr. Mark Bowen who was my primary advisor throughout my experience at Minnesota State University, Mankato. Dr. Bowen helped me through every step of my thesis and pushed me to be better in every way. He was always there for me, and I appreciate his direction throughout this hard and stressful process. I would also like to thank the other members of my thesis committee, Dr. Donald Friend who gave me much encouragement and kindness, and Dr. Mriganka De whose guidance in the final stages of this project gave me confidence in aspects of research I had never done before.

This experience would not have been possible without the amazing people that surrounded me. I could not have done this without my family and their constant support and phone calls. To my mother, thank you for being my biggest cheerleader, giving the best advice, and for being someone I can laugh and cry with no matter what. To my father, thank you for being a shoulder to lean on when I needed anything. To my brother who I look up to in every aspect, thank you for helping me through the good and bad times. To my friends outside of Mankato, thank you for listening to all my triumphs and defeats. To the geography graduate cohort, thank you for being a constant support line. Thank you to all the fantastic people I have met in Mankato who I know will be lifelong friends. Special thanks to Abi, my roommate, who helped me collect field samples for my thesis and was one of my main sources of support while we both were going through this process.

FUNDING

I am extremely grateful for the funding I was provided that gave me the opportunity to conduct my field research. Thank you to the donors of the Dr. Mary T. Dooley Field Studies Award who made this experience possible for me. This funding allowed me to collect the data I needed for my thesis work and granted me an amazing experience in the field. I was also able to use this funding to help with external lab analysis of my samples, which would not have been possible without it.

Table of Contents

Abstract	v
Chapter 1 Introduction	1
Chapter 2 Literature Review	6
2.1 Prairie Pothole Formation and Distribution2.1.1 Formation2.1.2 Distribution	
 2.2 Prairie Pothole Stratigraphy, Morphology, and Hydrology 2.2.1 Stratigraphy 2.2.2 Morphology 2.2.3 Hydrology 	
2.3 Prairie Pothole Ecological Function and Environmental Benefits2.3.1 Water Storage/Flooding2.3.2 Carbon Sequestration	
 2.4 Impacts to Prairie Potholes	17 17 19 22
 2.5 Land Uses/Land Covers 2.5.1 Conventional Agriculture	
 2.6 Carbon Dynamics. 2.6.1 Carbon Cycle 2.6.2 Carbon Sequestration by Landscape Type. 2.6.3 Carbon Dynamics by Land Covers and Topographic Position. 	
Chapter 3 Study Area	44
3.1 Physiography and Topography	47
3.2 Climate and Weather	53
3.3 Surface and Groundwater Hydrology	55
3.4 Land Use and Land Cover	56
3.5 Geology	58
3.6 Soils	60
Chapter 4 Methods	65
4.1 Site Selection Methods	65

4.2 Field-Based Methods	66
 4.3 Laboratory-Based Methods	67 67 68 68
4.4 Statistical Analysis	69
Chapter 5 Results	70
 5.1 Influence of Topographic Position on Soil Physical Properties 5.1.1 Total Carbon Based on Topographic Position 5.1.2 Bulk Density Based on Topographic Position 5.1.3 Particle Size Based on Topographic Position 	71 71 74 76
 5.2 Influence of Land Use on Soil Physical Properties 5.2.1 Total Carbon Based on Land Use	79 79 82 84
5.3 Interactions Among Topographic Position, Land Use, Depth and Soil Properties	\$ 85
Chapter 6 Discussion	90
6.1 Influence of Topographic Position on Soil Carbon6.1.1 Role of Geomorphic and Pedogenic Processes6.1.2 Role of Particle Size	91 91 93
6.2 Influence of Land Use on Soil Carbon6.2.1 Total Carbon Based on Land Use	95 95
6.3 Carbon Stock6.3.1 Influence of Topographic Position on Carbon Stock6.3.2 Influence of Land Use on Carbon Stock	99 99 101
Chapter 7 Conclusion	105
References Cited	109

Abstract

Prairie potholes are depressional wetland features found throughout the northern Great Plains region of the United States and Canada. These wetlands have high potential to store large quantities of carbon, but many have been altered for conventional agricultural practices. Recently, conservation practices (e.g., no-till and cover crops) and federal conservation programs (e.g., Conservation Reserve Program (CRP)) are contributing to these landscapes returning to their more natural state. The restoration of prairie pothole soils has the potential to increase their carbon storage abilities, which would help decrease CO_2 in the atmosphere and aid in mitigating climate change.

The purpose of this study is to evaluate the effects that topographic position has on soil carbon content in agricultural landscapes with prairie potholes. Methods include: 1) collecting soil cores along a toposequence from four different land uses (native grassland, CRP lands, conservation agriculture, and conventional agriculture); 2) quantifying soil carbon content; 3) characterizing prairie pothole soil physical properties (i.e., bulk density and particle size); and 4) performing statistical analyses to evaluate relationships among total carbon, bulk density, and particle size for topographic position, land use, and the interaction between them at 0-15 cm and 15-30 cm depths.

Total carbon based on topographic position followed the predicted model, carbon increased and bulk density decreased progressing from the upland position to the pothole. Clay and silt content also increased down the hillslope while sand content decreased. Total carbon based on land use was more complex, with the native site storing the most carbon followed by conventional sites, then conservation sites, and CRP sites had the lowest total carbon though differences were not statistically significant. This was probably due to small sample sizes, wide ranges of total carbon, multiple landscape positions not being accessible, and land use history not being well established. This research highlights the importance of topographic position on soil carbon sequestration and storage, an often-overlooked variable, and that land use impacts on carbon are complicated and can be overshadowed by other factors such as pothole morphology and hydrology.

Chapter 1 Introduction

Climate change, which is primarily attributed to anthropogenic contributions of greenhouse gases (i.e., predominantly carbon dioxide, CO_2) to the atmosphere (Poiani and Johnson 1991), has become an increasingly prevalent issue around the world. CO_2 levels in the atmosphere have increased drastically since the beginning of the Industrial Revolution in the early 1800s. Atmospheric CO_2 levels have been recorded at the Mauna Loa Observatory in Hawai'i since 1958 (Hofmann et al. 2009), providing one of the most important environmental records in history. Since the Industrial Revolution, CO_2 in the atmosphere has been increasing by ~2 ppm yr⁻¹ with a doubling time of ~30 years (Hofmann et al. 2009). According to the Global Monitoring Laboratory, the global monthly mean CO_2 concentration in October 2023 was 418.64 ppm which increased from a global monthly mean of 416.14 ppm the previous year (NOAA 2023).

Due to the burning of fossil fuels, humans have altered the global carbon cycle, and greenhouse gas emissions, such as CO₂, are increasing in the atmosphere at a rapid pace. Increases in greenhouse gas emissions, such as CO₂, have resulted in a global average temperature increase of approximately 0.06°C (Lindsey and Dahlman 2024), with temperature increases in Minnesota of ~3°C over the past century (University of Minnesota Climate Adaptation Partnership 2024). Warmer temperatures can have many negative effects on the natural environment such as more intense wildfires, prolonged droughts, melting glaciers, and warming oceans (Goudie 2018). Hazards such as these and other interrelated environmental problems will continue to increase and negatively affect humans, animals, and the natural environment if atmospheric greenhouse gas concentrations are not reduced. Reducing atmospheric CO₂ concentrations could help to lessen the impacts of climate change and is considered one of the most viable approaches to mitigating climate change. Transitioning to renewable energy sources, such as wind, solar, geothermal, and hydropower can reduce greenhouse gas emissions and decrease the environmental impacts of climate change (Owusu and Asumadu-Sarkodie 2016). Another way to reduce atmospheric greenhouse gases and mitigate climate change is by removing carbon from the air and storing it in soil organic matter. Organic matter is ~58% carbon and a portion of this carbon can be sequestered in soil as plant material and soil organisms die and decompose (Lal 2014).

Wetland soils are particularly important for carbon storage due to their high plant productivity, and prolonged anoxic conditions (i.e., lacking oxygen) allow them to store more organic matter and carbon than typical well-aerated soils (Chapman et al. 2019). Prairie potholes are depressional wetlands that are ubiquitous throughout the northern Great Plains of the United States and Canada, specifically in the Prairie Pothole Region (Figure 1), representing a potential major resource for carbon sequestration. Many prairie potholes have been modified for conventional agricultural production, which typically inhibits their ability to sequester carbon and can cause them to become a source of atmospheric CO₂ through increased organic matter decomposition due to drainage and tillage (Lal 2004). Conventional agriculture (i.e., intensive tillage, monoculture crops, and prolonged periods of exposed soil) contributes to nonpoint source water pollution, degrades soil aggregation and water holding capacity, leads to runoff and erosion, and reduces carbon sequestration capacities of the soil (Średnicka-Tober et al. 2016).



Figure 1: Prairie Pothole Region of the northern Great Plains of the United States and Canada (Renton et al. 2015).

Alternative approaches to agriculture have become increasingly popular as a way to reduce soil degradation and improve soil health. These alternative approaches include no-till or reduced tillage, planting cover crops, and crop diversification, and are generally referred to as conservation agriculture (Palm et al. 2014). There are a range of specific conservation agriculture practices that can be adopted, but they all contribute to minimum soil disturbance, reducing greenhouse gas emissions, and increasing carbon sequestration potential in their soils (Jat et al. 2020). Recently, on the northern Great Plains restoration efforts have focused on returning prairie potholes to their native state. One program that has been influential in wetland (and grassland) restoration is the Conservation Reserve Program (CRP). The CRP is a federal conservation program that is helping to protect environmentally sensitive land in the United States. This voluntary program compensates farmers to convert environmentally sensitive cropland to native vegetation to reduce erosion and improve overall environmental health (Phillips et al. 2015). While carbon sequestration is not a primary goal of the CRP, restoring native vegetation, particularly within previously drained wetlands, has the potential to greatly increase carbon sequestration rates on CRP land.

Since prairie potholes are depressional features, many have formed at the base of hillslopes. Topography has a major impact on geomorphic and pedogenic processes along a hillslope because it is one of the five main soil forming factors (Jenny 1941). Different positions along a hillslope have different soil attributes because of this, making topography a crucial factor to consider when studying soil properties, including carbon sequestration. Sites for this study have relatively low relief and cover short distances. From the uppermost (i.e., shoulder) to lowermost (i.e., pothole) positions, relief ranges from 1.5 m to 13.1 m, distance ranges from 45 m to 245 m, and percent slope ranges from 1.24% to 5.57%. These are gentle slopes, which is important to note because even relatively minor changes in elevation can influence soil properties along a hillslope.

The purpose of this project is to evaluate the effects of topographic position on the carbon content of soils in agricultural landscapes with prairie potholes. This project

involves examining soils from a range of topographic positions (i.e., within prairie potholes, adjacent to potholes, and on surrounding uplands) and agricultural practices (i.e., conventional, and different conservation approaches) at two depths (i.e., 0-15 cm and 15-30 cm). Objectives for this project include: (1) quantify carbon content of prairie potholes based on their topographic position (i.e., shoulder, backslope, toeslope, edge, half, and center); (2) quantify carbon content of prairie pothole soils in native grassland, CRP lands, conservation agriculture (e.g., no-till with single and multi-species cover crops and ridge tillage), and conventional agriculture (e.g., intensive cultivation with no cover crops); (3) characterize prairie pothole soil physical properties (i.e., bulk density and particle size); and 4) perform statistical analyses to evaluate relationships among total carbon, bulk density, and particle size for topographic position, land use, and the interaction between them at 0-15 cm and 15-30 cm depths.

I hypothesize that topographic position influences carbon sequestration rates such that the prairie pothole (i.e., center and half-radius) position will have the highest soil carbon contents followed by the lowland (i.e., pothole edge and toeslope) position and the upland (i.e., backslope and shoulder) position will have the lowest soil carbon contents. Additionally, I hypothesize that land use will influence carbon sequestration rates such that native prairie potholes will have the highest soil carbon content, potholes enrolled in CRP will have the next highest content, followed by conservation agriculture, and conventional agriculture soils will have the lowest carbon content. Lastly, I hypothesize that bulk density will have an inverse relationship with carbon content and that clay-rich soils will store the most carbon and sand-rich soils will hold the least carbon.

Chapter 2 Literature Review

2.1 Prairie Pothole Formation and Distribution

2.1.1 Formation

The Prairie Pothole Region (PPR) of North America encompasses an area of ~700,000 km² in the upper Midwest of the United States and central Canada (Smith et al. 1964). The PPR includes five U.S. states (Montana, North Dakota, South Dakota, Minnesota, and Iowa) and three Canadian provinces (Alberta, Saskatchewan, and Manitoba). The PPR is one of the largest wetland complexes in North America with approximately 5 to 8 million wetlands (Dahl 2014).

The PPR was once covered in glaciers, which influenced how the current landscape was formed. The Pleistocene epoch was a geologic time period that lasted from ~2.48 ma to 11.8 ka (Bagstad 2022). The most recent glaciation during the Pleistocene was the Wisconsin glaciation, beginning ~100,000 to 70,000 years before present (YBP), and maximum glaciation occurred at 20,000 to 18,000 YBP (Andrews 1987). During the Wisconsin glaciation, two large ice caps dominated northern North America, the Laurentide Ice Sheet (LIS) in the east and central regions and the Cordilleran Ice Sheet in the west (Southern Forest Resource Assessment 2013). The LIS advanced and retreated across the PPR region several times, with the Des Moines Lobe representing the furthest southern extent of the LIS during the Wisconsin glaciation (Prior 1991). Due to the advance and retreat of the Des Moines Lobe, the PPR is characterized by subtle topography, with expansive plains and gently rolling hills. This region is almost entirely covered by glacial till and outwash (NRCS 2006). Following the Younger Dryas stadial (circa 12.9 to 11.8 ka), the Des Moines Lobe progressively retreated and had retreated entirely from the PPR region of Iowa and southern Minnesota by ~12 ka (Prior 1991) and from central Canada by ~8 ka (Ullman 2022) (Figure 2).



Figure 2: The retreat of the Laurentide Ice Sheet (Hartley 2014).

The effects of glaciation varied depending on local and regional environments. In the PPR, retreat of the LIS resulted in widespread deposition of till in ground moraines and the formation of thousands of depressional features known as prairie potholes (Johnson et al. 2005). Prairie potholes formed when blocks of ice separated from the glacier and became wholly or partially buried by sediment. Over time the blocks of ice slowly melted, leaving behind a depression on the landscape that filled with meltwater and runoff to form these upland-embedded depressional wetlands (Figure 3).



Figure 3: How a prairie pothole is formed (Hillewaert 2013).

2.1.2 Distribution

Historically, ~16-18% of the PPR was covered by wetlands, with the remaining landscape dominated by grassland ecosystems (Dahl 1990). About two-thirds of the PPR is located in south central Canada with the remaining approximately one-third in North Dakota, South Dakota, Minnesota, Iowa, and a small portion in Montana (NatureServe Explore 2022) (Figure 1). The U.S. section of the PPR contains ~1,688,000 ha of wetlands (Prairie Pothole Joint Venture Concept Plan 2021). In wetter years, the Canadian portion of the PPR can have over 30 million ha of potholes on the landscape (Ducks Unlimited 2022). About 40% of the PPR has hummocky topography, which results in areas covered by depressions of various sizes storing water (Ducks Unlimited 2022). Pothole density varies from 0 to ~74 potholes/km². Flatter areas in the PPR (~60% of the region) have predominantly fluvial and lacustrine materials and in some areas wetland density can exceed 40/km² (Doherty et al. 2018).

Since the mid-1800s, the landscape has been drastically altered and numerous depressional wetlands such as prairie potholes have been artificially/intentionally drained for agricultural production (Dahl 1990). Agriculture production and pothole drainage have intensified since the 1980s, reducing the amount of wetlands in the PPR by ~65% (Dahl 1990). Cultivated cropland, mainly soybeans and corn, is now the dominant land use in the U.S. portion of the PPR with pastureland for cattle grazing as the second most common land use (NRCS 2006).

Lack of clear criteria to define prairie potholes makes it difficult to differentiate potholes from other wetland types and waterbodies, so the precise number of prairie potholes in the PPR is unknown. For example, large, semi-permanent potholes may be classified as lakes, while small temporary potholes may not be classified as wetlands at all. Some literature argues that the variability of pond areas and vegetation composition of prairie potholes make them difficult to identify and classify (van der Kamp et al. 2016). Wetlands, including prairie potholes, are typically identified by the presence of hydric soils, hydrophytic vegetation, or ponded water. Given the high degree of variability in pothole hydroperiods and vegetation composition, hydric soils are the primary criteria for identifying and delineating prairie pothole boundaries (van der Kamp et al. 2016). However, hydric soil inventories do not typically indicate the type of wetlands they are associated with, complicating the ability to accurately distinguish prairie potholes from other wetland types.

2.2 Prairie Pothole Stratigraphy, Morphology, and Hydrology

2.2.1 Stratigraphy

Bedrock in the PPR mainly formed during the Cretaceous Period (Zanko et al. 2019) and primarily consists of sandstone, siltstone, shale, and mudstone (Jones and MacKevett 1969). Paleozoic bedrock is also common, containing shale and limestone, underlying widespread glacial and alluvial deposits (NRCS 2006). However, bedrock in the study area for this project is deeply buried by glacial till and other deposits.

The dominant soil orders in the PPR are Mollisols, Alfisols, and Entisols (NRCS 2006). Soils have frigid to mesic soil temperature regimes and ustic, udic, and aquic soil moisture regimes (NRCS 2006). The Montana section of the PPR primarily consists of very deep, well drained, loamy, or clayey soils formed in till-on-till plains, hills, or in alluvium on alluvial fans and stream terraces (NRCS 2006). Soils in the North Dakota and South Dakota sections of the PPR are very deep, range from well drained to very poorly drained, have a loamy or clayey texture that formed in glacial till on till plains, moraines, in sandy sediments on lake plains, and outwash plains, in alluvium on till plains, and in lacustrine sediments on glaciolacustrine plains (NRCS 2006). Soils in the Minnesota and Iowa section of the PPR are very deep, well drained, or moderately well drained, with silty or loamy texture, and formed in loamy till, loess, or silty drift over till,

eolian deposits, glacial outwash on till plains, and moraines, colluvial and alluvial sediment in swales and depressions, and alluvial sediments on flood plains (NRCS 2006).

2.2.2 Morphology

Prairie potholes are mineral and organic soil wetlands that collect runoff, stormwater, and snowmelt from the surrounding watershed, and hydroperiod (i.e., the length of time they store water) ranges from temporary to seasonal to semi-permanent (Shaw et al. 2013). Prairie pothole surface area ranges from <0.5 ha to >10 ha with a maximum depth typically ≤ 2 m, while average depth is ≤ 1 m (Van der Valk and Pederson 2003). However, conversion of the landscape from grassland to cropland has dramatically altered prairie pothole morphology. Johnston and McIntyre (2019) determined that from 2001 to 2011, the density of the prairie potholes in the Dakotas section of the PPR decreased by 16%, and average size decreased from 2.41 to 2.16 ha. Their study attributed the loss of wetland size to farming activities eroding the edges of the wetlands and noted that many wetlands in the PPR decreased in size due to tile drainage or infilling with sediment. Sloan (1970) emphasizes that the maximum depth of prairie potholes is <2 m, but most are <1 m deep while seasonal water level fluctuations cause the depth during most of the growing season to be much lower. Prairie pothole shape is also dependent on water levels (Figure 4). Prairie potholes are more circular when they have less water and become more convoluted, or horseshoe-shaped as water levels increase (Johnston and McIntyre 2019).



Figure 4: Prairie potholes scattered across a farm field with different sizes and shapes (Ducks Unlimited Inc. 2022).

2.2.3 Hydrology

Prairie pothole hydroperiods are classified as temporary, seasonal, or semipermanent, and cycling between flooding and drying is one of the primary natural influences on prairie potholes. These wet-dry cycles help to rejuvenate pothole functions because when potholes are dry they expose organic matter to decay, which can make nutrients more available during the next wet period (Ducks Unlimited 2022). Prairie pothole hydrology and morphology are interrelated with pothole size, depth, and shape dependent on and influencing hydroperiod. Temporary potholes are wet for a few weeks after heavy rainfall or snowmelt and are typically very small in size and shallow because they are only wet for a short time (Renton et al. 2015). Dahl (2014) found that the mean size of temporary prairie potholes is about 0.40 ha. Seasonal potholes typically dry out in midsummer and are medium in size at ~1 ha (Dahl 2014) and deeper because they receive more precipitation. Semi-permanent potholes often have water for the entire growing season and are typically the largest (Dahl 2014), but they may be dry during drought years (Renton et al.2015).

During wetter periods, short-term connections can be made between wetlands that are normally isolated from each other, this can cause species to spread and can affect water chemistry (Leibowitz and Vining 2003). Throughout the year water levels fluctuate, which results in flood patterns changing for certain areas in the pothole. The wettest parts of some prairie potholes can be flooded almost all year while the outer edges may only be saturated for the growing season (NatureServe Explore 2022).

Since the PPR extends over a wide area, hydrology is also dependent on location. One of the largest variables affecting the hydrology of prairie potholes is precipitation. Precipitation varies across the region, with drier conditions in the west and wetter conditions in the east, and precipitation patterns have changed over time. For the PPR, southwestern Minnesota received about 20% more precipitation at the end of the twentieth century compared to the start (National Climate Data Center 2011), and northeastern Montana received almost 10% less (National Climate Data Center 2011). With more precipitation, more prairie potholes fill with water, making them larger with longer hydroperiods. Conversely, during drought conditions, entire wetland communities can dry out. Wetland densities for the PPR can fluctuate from 0.8 potholes/km² during a drought to 4.4 potholes/km² during more average precipitation conditions (Cowardin et al. 1987).

2.3 Prairie Pothole Ecological Function and Environmental Benefits

2.3.1 Water Storage/Flooding

Water storage is highly variable within prairie pothole landscapes due to considerable spatial and temporal variability in climate (i.e., precipitation and temperature), runoff, infiltration, and lateral redistribution of water. As snow melts in the spring, water flows over the frozen soil restricting infiltration and most of the snowmelt water reaches prairie potholes, and they become saturated or ponded in early spring. How fast a pothole dries out depends on the weather conditions and pothole size. Temporary prairie potholes are typically smaller, so they store less water and dry out more quickly (Dahl 2014). Seasonal prairie potholes are typically much larger and dry out due to a lack of snowmelt and/or precipitation coupled with high summer temperatures. Semipermanent prairie potholes are most often the largest potholes and can often store water throughout the growing season (Dahl 2014).

Soil properties and topography also have major controls on water storage in prairie potholes. Soil texture influences infiltration rates and the transmission of water through the soil profile (Biswas et al. 2012). Thickness of the A and C horizons, bulk density, and the absence or presence of a CaCO₃ layer in the soil also influence transmission of water through soil and thus water storage (Biswas et al. 2012). Topographic properties such as the wetness index (i.e., a numerical index corresponding to the ratio of the runoff from a basin each year to the annual average runoff), slope, convergence index (i.e., the relief patterns of terrain based on channels and ridges), and flow connectivity are associated with water storage (Biswas et al. 2012).

Water storage in wetlands can attenuate and delay downstream flood peaks, thus drainage or restoration of a wetland can affect downstream flood levels. A study conducted by the USGS examined data from 141 wetlands from the PPR in North Dakota and found a significant increase in wetland size from 1930 to 2010 (USGS 2015). They determined that most of the increase in surface water was because of small wetlands being drained and used for agricultural production. Drainage moves more surface water to fewer, larger wetlands, which diminishes the overall ability of the landscape to reduce regional flooding due to increased spillover (USGS 2015). Whereas less drained areas with multiple small wetlands help store more water from precipitation or snowmelt. Additionally, small wetlands in the PPR help with local and regional groundwater recharge making them environmentally and economically important.

2.3.2 Carbon Sequestration

Concerns over human-induced climate change have drastically increased over the past few decades, with a heightened focus on reducing the concentration of greenhouse gases in the atmosphere. Wetland soils are an important facet being investigated to mitigate climate change because of their potential to store large quantities of carbon. Wetlands are responsible for \sim 20-30% of total carbon storage in soils despite only covering \sim 5-8% of the total land surface (Mitsch et al. 2013). Due to their anoxic

conditions organic matter decomposition rates are low, so wetlands have a favorable environment for carbon sequestration. Wetlands sequester carbon from the atmosphere through plant photosynthesis and storage of organic-rich sediment derived from runoff (Board of Soil and Water Resources 2019). Since carbon sequestration potential is high in wetlands, prairie pothole restoration could contribute to lowering CO₂ concentration in the atmosphere. Wetland restoration has become increasingly popular as a tool to help mitigate the impacts of climate change, but there is still debate on whether wetland restoration has been successful in restoring carbon sequestration potential.

A study on the potential that prairie wetlands in the PPR have in storing organic carbon during a 10-year restoration period determined that farmed wetlands had lost ~10 Mg organic carbon (OC) ha⁻¹ in the top 15 cm of soil and restored semi-permanent wetlands have a replenishment rate of ~3 Mg OC ha⁻¹ year⁻¹ in the top 15 cm (Euliss et al. 2006). Thus, according to this study, it would take approximately 3.3 years for carbon loss to be replenished in the top layer of soil after restoration from cultivated cropland. They also noted that sequestration rates are much higher in restored wetlands versus restored grasslands because grasslands store carbon at a much slower rate due to higher organic matter decomposition rates; however, carbon storage in grasslands has a much higher potential in overall carbon storage because grasslands cover much more land area than prairie potholes (Euliss et al. 2006).

Research by Streeter and Schilling (2017) compared native, reconstructed, and farmed prairie pothole soil properties in Iowa for organic and mineral prairie potholes in different stages of land use. Reconstructed prairie potholes were in three different stages of restoration from <10 years, 10-20 years, and 20-30 years. Results indicate that organic and mineral wetlands have similar morphologic restoration trends, but soil profiles are different among wetland groups and restoration ages. One of the most important findings in this study was that soil organic matter (SOM) increases significantly during the beginning years of restoration and then after 15-20 years SOM continues to increase but at a much lower rate. SOM is important in wetland restoration because it can have an impact on other soil properties such as bulk density (Streeter and Schilling 2017).

Badiou et al. (2011) investigated native, recently restored (<5 years), and longterm restored (>5 years) wetlands in the Canadian PPR. This study focused on soil organic carbon (SOC) concentration along with methane and nitrous oxide emissions. They determined that SOC was overall higher in wetland landscapes than in upland positions, and SOC content in native wetlands was higher compared to newly and longterm restored wetlands (Badiou 2011). SOC contents were estimated to be 121 Mg ha⁻¹ for newly restored, 165 Mg ha⁻¹ for long-term restored, and 205 Mg ha⁻¹ for native wetlands (Badiou 2011). Thus, research shows that restoring wetlands has the potential to rapidly increase carbon sequestration in their soils, which could help reduce greenhouse gases in the atmosphere and be a viable mitigation strategy for climate change.

2.4 Impacts to Prairie Potholes

2.4.1 Conversion to Cultivated Croplands

The total number of prairie potholes throughout the PPR prior to European settlement has been estimated to be around 12.6 million (Van der Valk 2005). Starting in

the late 1800s, potholes were drained and converted to cultivated cropland. Minnesota, Iowa, and South Dakota's main crops are soybeans and corn, while North Dakota is dominated by hard red spring wheat, durum, and barley and Montana primarily produces wheat. Recently, the highest number of potholes converted to croplands have been in Iowa at the southern end of the region, at ~90% loss, Minnesota with the second most loss at ~80%, and then less-severe losses in North Dakota, at 50%, and South Dakota, at 32% (Dahl 1990). Drainage in some areas, especially the southern part of the PPR has resulted in regional lowering of the groundwater table (Van der Valk 2005). This in turn has altered the hydrology of the remaining wetlands. The conversion of most of the uplands around prairie potholes to cultivated cropland or pastures has significantly degraded the quality of water entering these wetlands (Van der Valk 2005). Removal of eroded topsoil from croplands reduces the depth and storage volume of wetlands, which can shorten their hydroperiods and diminish groundwater recharge and water storage (Gleason et al. 2011).

Land cover has changed across the region as farmers have introduced more intensive cropping systems as well as expanded into areas once considered unfit for crop production. Between 1997 and 2009, grassland in the PPR declined overall by about 229,980 ha, and 95% of grassland loss was due to conversion to cropland (Dahl 2014). Biofuel demands are adding additional pressure to the conversion of PPR land from grassland to cropland because America is trying to reduce dependence on foreign oil (Prairie Pothole Joint Venture 2021). One of the most popular biofuels, ethanol, is derived from corn, which is one of the main crops grown in the PPR. Oil and gas development along with wind energy is expanding rapidly across the PPR, which has the potential to negatively affect the landscape even further (Prairie Pothole Joint Venture 2021).

2.4.2 Wetland Drainage

Lack of understanding of the importance of wetlands such as prairie potholes has resulted in filling, drainage, or manipulations for agricultural purposes (Renton et al. 2015). Since the late 1880s to early 1900s, prairie potholes have been drained to make the landscape more suitable for cultivated cropland. Artificial subsurface draining of wetlands is primarily accomplished through installation of tile drainage (i.e., "tiling") (Figure 5). Tiling of prairie potholes means that drain tile is installed about 1.2 meters below the soil surface to remove water from excessively wet or poorly drained areas (Singh et al. 2006). This makes the soil environment more conducive for crop growth and field operations. There are many reasons why farmers drain wetlands such as to increase property access, crop yield, and cultivated area, to diversify crop options, and to extend the growing season (Van der Gulik et al. 2000; Blann et al. 2009). Tile drainage can have positive effects on the physical properties of soils and the landscape. When excess water is removed from the soil, it can have better aeration, porosity improves, and soil structure can become stronger (Gardner et al. 1994).



Figure 5: Example of how agricultural fields are tile drained (Agricultural Drainage Management Coalition 2019).

While draining prairie pothole wetlands can be beneficial to farmers and their agricultural activities, the negative effects on native plants, wildlife, the hydrosphere, and the atmosphere can be catastrophic. Draining prairie potholes degrades or eliminates crucial aquatic habitats and landscapes. Excess nitrogen and phosphorus can be transported to downstream waters when prairie potholes are drained due to lack of surface water storage (Skopec and Evelsizer, 2018). Neonicotinoids and herbicides have also been found in potholes with excessive drainage, which can be harmful to wetlands ecosystems (Skopec and Evelsizer, 2018).

Drainage to increase agricultural production has been one of the main causes of wetland loss, with losses of ~89% in Iowa, 49% in North Dakota, 42% in Minnesota, 35% in South Dakota, and 27% in Montana (Dahl 1990) (Figure 6). Overall, PPR wetland area has decreased by ~50% (Werkmeister et al. 2018) to 65% (Dahl 1990) due to artificial drainage. This is a problem because prairie potholes have an important role in runoff water retention, groundwater recharge, sediment entrapment, flood control, water-quality improvement, and recreation (Leitch 1996; Gleason et al. 2008; Werner et al. 2013). As of 2022, the percent share of cropland harvested under subsurface tile drainage was 46% in Iowa, 35% in Minnesota, 2% in South Dakota, and 1% in North Dakota, with a total of ~22.4 million acres reported as tile drainage has been steadily increasing and is likely to continue, showing how impactful subsurface drainage is in the PPR (Ghane 2024).



Figure 6: Percentage of total wetland area drained in counties of the PPR of the United States (Gleason et al. 2011).

2.4.3 Climate Change

The PPR spans a large area of north-central North America and climate varies considerably across the region. Overall, it is a cold-dry climate with evaporation rates exceeding precipitation, so water that has collected in wetlands is mostly lost to evapotranspiration (van der Kamp et al. 2016). There is a west-to-east precipitation gradient across the PPR, with drier conditions in the west and wetter in the east (Figure 7), and a north-south temperature gradient with temperatures increasing from north to south (Renton et al. 2015). Average annual precipitation ranges from the lowest in Montana at 25-43 cm to the greatest in Iowa at 66-104 cm (NRCS 2006). Average annual temperature is lowest in northern Montana at 3-7 degrees C and highest in Iowa at 7-13 degrees C (NRCS 2006).



Figure 7: Map of climate in the Prairie Pothole Region (Dahl 2014).

Climate change is affecting landscapes across the world, and the PPR is no exception. According to the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (2013), by the end of the century, PPR temperatures could increase between 3.7 and 6.1 degrees °C, and while precipitation is harder to predict, estimates range from an increase of 10% to a decrease of 5% from current conditions. Since wetlands in the PPR have a delicate water balance and complex nature, the PPR may be more vulnerable to drying out because of increased temperatures caused by climate change (Johnson and Poiani 2016). Climate change is expected to decrease the amount and duration of water storage, resulting in prolonged dry conditions within potholes (Renton et al. 2015). This will likely have a dramatic impact on the water depth and hydroperiod of wetlands, which will affect vegetation cover and productivity of semi-permanent wetlands (Rashford et al. 2016). Wildlife, such as waterfowl, in the PPR that are dependent on potholes, will also be affected by climate change because dried wetlands will not be able to provide valuable ecosystem services for birds that utilize prairie potholes for breeding grounds.

Climate also has an effect on land use and crop choice in adjacent uplands, which affects wetland water budgets indirectly. A warmer and drier climate may force farmers to change farming practices and shift crops because increased temperatures can affect the length of growing seasons and quicken crop maturity (Rashford et al. 2016). Farmers would in turn want to plant crops that can thrive in warmer drier conditions. These changes could negatively affect groundwater recharge and runoff, which are important aspects of wetland water budgets (Rashford et al. 2016).

Rashford et al. (2016) studied semi-permanent prairie potholes in North and South Dakota and used a climate simulator to model the effects of climate change on land use and wetland productivity. This research combined an ecological model of dynamics in wetlands with an economic model of land use change in agricultural fields. Results from the study show that climate change could have extreme consequences on land use in the PPR regions of North Dakota and South Dakota, with wheat displacing pastures and other major crops (Rashford et al. 2016). Their models indicate wetland productivity would be significantly reduced because of the pressure caused by land use and climate change. Results from this study also indicate that if temperatures increased by 4 °C, then this region of the PPR would not have the wetland productivity to support wetland-dependent species, like waterfowl (Rashford et al. 2016).

Johnson and Poiani (2016) used four phases of climate simulations to investigate how climate change would affect the hydrologic function and vegetation structure of wetlands located in the PPR over a 25-year period. They used the WETSIM (WETland SIMulator) 1 model to examine how climate change would alter water and vegetation patterns in prairie potholes and determine if these changes would affect waterfowl. Their results indicate that over four years, open water in wetlands will decrease from 50% to 38%, and after 11 years, open water will occupy only 27% of what was once covered (Johnson and Poiani 2016).

The second phase of this study used the WETSIM 3 model to determine the location of productive wetlands in sub-regional PPR climates and how they will grow, shrink, or move in the future based on three climate change scenarios: 1) and no change to precipitation, 2) 3°C temperature increase and 20% precipitation increase, and 3) 3°C temperature increase and 20% decrease in precipitation (Johnson and Poiani 2016). Results indicated that if temperatures increased by 3°C then the most productive wetlands would shift eastward toward Minnesota and cover a smaller area. If temperatures increased by 3°C and precipitation increased by 20%, then there would be less of a shift toward the east and a bigger area of wetlands productivity. Lastly, if temperatures increased by 3°C and precipitation decreased by 20%, then high-productivity wetlands would almost disappear throughout the PPR. (Johnson and Poiani 2016).

Phase three of this study used the WETLANDSCAPE-WLS Model simulation to show that each water permanence level (i.e., temporary, seasonal, semi-permanent) in the wetland complex would experience a decline in hydroperiod and water depth under increased climate warming scenarios without a precipitation increase (Johnson and Poiani 2016). Results indicate that based on the 18-year timescale used for the experiment under a 4°C temperature increase, water depth frequency for semi-permanent wetlands that exceeds 50 cm would decrease from 50% to 20% (Johnson and Poiani 2016). There would also be a decline in the water depth for seasonal wetlands that exceed 25 cm from a frequency of 30% to 15%. Finally, temporary wetlands that exceeded 25 cm of water depth would drop in frequency from 10% to 7% over the 18-year timescale (Johnson and Poiani 2016).

2.5 Land Uses/Land Covers

2.5.1 Conventional Agriculture

Agricultural practices have drastically changed over the centuries, and even in the past few decades. The Industrial Revolution, ending in the late 19th century, was the catalyst for many advancements during this time such as a major increase in population growth, rural-to-urban migration, the development of regulated agricultural markets, and the emergence of capitalist farmers (Hudson 2014). The Green Revolution, also known as the Third Agricultural Revolution, started in the 1940s and lasted until the 1970s (Patel 2013). This was a time when developed countries, especially the United States, made advancements to agricultural systems such as improving irrigation, creating hybrid

seeding, and using more fertilizers to increase crop yields (Patel 2013). Another major advancement made during this time was the implementation of heavy machinery (Lal 2015). These advancements eventually made their way to developing countries where many people were struggling with starvation, and the results of these new agricultural techniques helped to reduce poverty in Asian countries and accelerate economic growth (Hazell 2010). Conventional agriculture today has been a result of the advancements made during the Industrial and Green Revolutions. Conventional agriculture uses mechanized equipment powered mostly by fossil fuels. Conventional farmers often depend on large financial investments, large-scale farms, monocultures, and extensive use of pesticides and fertilizers to increase their commodities (Fisher 2023). Conventional agriculture has helped to produce higher yields on less land, and it can be cheaper to produce products using these methods.

Tillage of agricultural fields is a common practice worldwide. There have been negative ecological effects as a result of conventional tillage, including increased erosion, non-point source pollution, and atmospheric greenhouse gas concentrations (Reicosky 2008). Intensive tillage systems have also been found to have negative effects on SOC concentrations (Lal 2013). Lal (2013) found that 25-75% of SOC around the world has been reduced because of intensive agricultural practices. Depleted SOC concentration of cropland soils in the upper 20 cm (i.e., SOC of 0.1%–0.5% in the plow layer) is one of the main causes of soil quality decline (Lal 2013). Arrouays and Pelissier (1994) found that after 35 years of using intensive farming practices, SOC storage in the upper 50 cm of soil declined by ~50%.

Many SOC studies done in the past have primarily focused on the upper ~30-50 cm of the soil. Soil scientists are now debating that to get more accurate SOC data, especially regarding tilled fields, deeper samples are needed to better understand SOC sequestration throughout the entire soil profile (Blanco-Canqui and Lal 2008). Blanco-Canqui and Lal (2008) argue that in deeper soil, SOC is stored inside soil aggregates which have lower turnover rates in conventional agricultural fields. They found that there is high variability in SOC depending on agricultural practice and sample depth. In the upper layers of the soil profile, SOC was relatively low for intensive tillage in certain samples (Blanco-Canqui and Lal 2008). Conversely, deeper in soil profiles with intensive tillage, SOC was at times higher compared to other agricultural practices (Blanco-Canqui and Lal 2008). Baker et al. (2007) found that when soils are tilled, crops may contain deeper roots, which can lead to a higher amount of SOC beneath the plowed layer. While more research needs to be done, this brings a new perspective on carbon sequestration in conventional agricultural fields. However, due to the wide-ranging environmental impacts, conventional agriculture as a whole has been criticized for decades, sparking debates and encouraging some farmers to find alternative methods.

2.5.2 Conservation Agriculture

Conservation agriculture is an approach to farming that has three main principles: minimize soil disturbance, diversify crops through crop rotations, and have continuous residue cover (e.g., cover crops or mulch) (Reicosky 2008). Conservation agricultural practices that will be investigated in this study are no-tillage, ridge tillage, and cover
crops (single-species and multi-species) in croplands with corn-soybean rotations. These techniques are important for not only promoting soil health and reducing erosion, but they also have the potential to enhance carbon sequestration which could help reduce greenhouse gas emissions (Jat et al. 2020). Soil erosion has the most significant impact on SOC storage (Lal 2004), and no-till agriculture has the potential to greatly reduce erosion rates.

No-till agriculture is a technique that eliminates ground disturbance through plowing and instead leaves crop residue on the ground, then farmers use a special drill to insert seeds into the soil (Montgomery 2007). Organic matter remains on the surface, creating a barrier that increases infiltration and decreases runoff and erosion (Montgomery 2007). Besides reducing wind and water erosion and runoff, no-till has major environmental benefits including reducing water pollution, protecting water resources, increasing soil biodiversity, and reducing air pollution by using less energy compared to intensive tillage (Karayel and Šarauskis 2019). While it is not the main advantage, no-till has the potential to store high amounts of carbon in their soils, specifically the upper 30 cm (Blanco-Canqui and Lal 2008), due to increased input rates of SOC from plant root biomass and plant debris (Ontl et al. 2012) and decreased leaching, erosion, and mineralization of carbon (Lal et al. 2018).

Ridge tillage is a conservation agriculture practice in which farmers create a series of ridges on the top of previously planted rows and new crops grow from the residue of the older cultivation (Gregorich et al. 2001). While it is not as commonly used as no-till (Shi et al. 2012), ridge tillage has many benefits including enhancing soil fertility, reducing erosion, promoting multi-cropping, enhancing soil depth, and improving weed control (Lal 1990). Ridge tillage creates a unique soil environment due to its distinctive shape of alternating small ridges and troughs (Shi et al. 2012). Benjamin et al. (1990) emphasizes that having permanent ridges can promote plant growth and improve plant emergence due to the ridges and troughs providing superior water and temperature environments compared to flat fields. Similar to no-till agriculture, ridge tillage also has a high potential to store SOC. A study done by Shi et al. (2012), found that in ridge tillage fields, the inter-rows had the lowest SOC, the shoulder had a medium amount of SOC, and the crests had the highest amount of SOC. Compared to the ridge crests, the interrows had higher soil water content, but resistance to soil penetration was the opposite (Shi et al. 2012). This trend shows that ridge tillage can result in better soil physical conditions compared to no-till and in the ridge crest, higher SOC stock can be found compared to conventional tillage (Shi et al. 2012). Despite the advantages that ridge tillage has, this agricultural technique is underutilized because of the labor needed for upkeep, need for specialized equipment, possibility of increased phosphorus loss (Gaynor and Findlay 1995), and increased soil bulk density (Pikul et al. 2001).

Another form of conservation agriculture is planting cover crops. Cover crop's primary purpose is to benefit the successful growth of other future crops by reducing soil erosion, improving soil quality and fertility, crowding out weeds, controlling pests and diseases, and increasing biodiversity and wildlife (Fageria, Baligar, and Bailey 2005). Examples of common cover crops include cereal rye, buckwheat, and alfalfa as either a single species or part of a multi-species mix. In addition to many environmental benefits,

cover crops also can enhance the ability of soils to sequester carbon (Lal 2004). Mazzoncini et al. (2011) did a study in Italy with cover crops in no-till fields and found that initially no-till fields increased SOC by 0.04 Mg C ha–1 y⁻¹, but after adding cover crops, SOC storage improved at a rate of 0.08 to 0.34 Mg C ha–1 y⁻¹ in the upper 30 cm. Drinkwater et al. (1998) also found that cover crops can reduce carbon and nitrogen losses in soils. While the long-term effects of using cover crops to increase SOC in the terrestrial pool are not yet fully understood, like no-till and ridge tillage, cover crops can increase SOC in the short term and also have a plethora of environmental and soil benefits.

Conventional agriculture is still very prevalent across the world despite its negative impacts on soil, the environment, and climate change. Conservation farming techniques including no-tillage, ridge tillage, and cover crop all have major benefits including the reduction of soil disturbance and erosion, maintenance of permanent soil cover, plant diversification, and greenhouse gas depletion (Reicosky 2008). Sequestering carbon within soils is one of the best solutions for mitigating climate change and increasing SOC, at least in the short term, and can be accomplished using conservation agriculture methods. For these methods to be used more widely, farmers should be given compensation for switching to conservation agricultural practices, especially if their intentions for adopting these methods are to lower atmospheric carbon and sequester more SOC (Lal 2013).

2.5.3 Conservation Reserve Program

The Conservation Reserve Program (CRP) is one of the largest conservation programs in the United States. It was re-established as a federal conservation program with the 1985 farm bill and is designed to protect environmentally sensitive land from the impacts of agriculture. It is a voluntary program that pays farmers to convert cultivated cropland to native vegetation with the primary goals of reducing erosion, improving water quality, and establishing wildlife habitat (Phillips et al. 2015).

Farmers who are enrolled in CRP get a yearly rental payment, and in exchange, farmers must remove environmentally sensitive land from agricultural use and then plant species that will help enhance the land's overall environmental health (USDA 2022). Land is typically enrolled in CRP for 10-to-15-year periods. For land to be eligible for CRP enrollment, it must fit one or more of the following criteria: 1) "Highly erodible cropland that is planted or considered planted in 4 of the previous 6 crop years, and that can be planted in a normal manner; 2) marginal pasture that is suitable for use as a riparian buffer or for similar habitat or water quality purposes; 3) ecologically significant grasslands that contain forbs or shrubs for grazing; or 4) a farmable wetland and related buffers," (USDA 2022). CRP provides significant environmental benefits to the Great Plains region, including large portions of the PPR. From 2012 to 2021, total acres enrolled in CRP declined by more than 9 million acres, primarily due to expiring CRP contracts and reverting the land to crop production. Beginning in 2017, the USDA reduced CRP rental payments to landowners, which was likely a factor in several farmers deciding not to re-enroll in the program (USDA 2022).

While the primary goals of the CRP are to reduce erosion, protect water quality, and improve wildlife, by re-establishing native vegetation the carbon sequestration potential of lands enrolled in CRP may also increase. The effectiveness of the CRP in enhancing the ability of prairie potholes enrolled in CRP to sequester carbon in their soils is not well understood. Phillips et al. (2015) investigated prairie potholes enrolled in CRP and farmed potholes in North Dakota and determined that average values of SOC in the upper 10 cm of soil in CRP land (25.39 Mg ha⁻¹ SOC) were significantly higher than in cropland (21.90 Mg ha⁻¹ SOC). From a depth of 10-20 cm, SOC averaged 18.31 Mg ha⁻¹ for cropland and 19.88 Mg ha⁻¹ for land enrolled in CRP (Phillips et al. 2015). This study also indicates that sandy loam soils stored more SOC than clay loam soils. Reeder et al. (1998) conducted a similar study in Wyoming comparing carbon and nitrogen levels in long-term croplands, short-term cultivated fields, and converted grasslands after six years. In long-term croplands, SOC decreases by 23-26% over the six-year time period, mainly in the upper 2.5 cm. Cropland did have greater SOC content with increasing depth, likely due to deep plowing and mixing of horizons (Reeder et al. 1998). Short-term cultivated fields had similar results to the long-term cropland. In restored grasslands, SOC increased particularly in the upper 10 cm to the same amount or more than in native grasslands. This increase in SOC in restored grasslands is likely due to higher levels of plant biomass (Reeder et al. 1998).

2.6 Carbon Dynamics

2.6.1 Carbon Cycle

The carbon cycle is the continual process in which carbon moves between the five major global carbon pools: 1) oceanic pool (~38,000 Pg), 2) geologic pool (~4,130 Pg), 3) pedologic pool (~2,500 Pg), 4) atmospheric pool (~760 Pg), and 5) biotic pool (560 Pg) (Lal 2008). The amount of carbon in our planet and its atmosphere does not change because we are in a closed environment, rather carbon is constantly cycling between the various carbon pools (NOAA 2023). The carbon cycle can be divided into fast and slow carbon cycles. The fast carbon cycle can be completed within a few years to several decades, with carbon transferring between the atmosphere and the biosphere (Riebeek 2011). The slow carbon cycle takes much longer, sometimes millions of years, as carbon moves through the Earth's crust, oceans, soils, and atmosphere (Riebeek 2011). CO₂ and methane (CH₄) are the two main forms of carbon that exist in Earth's atmosphere. CO₂ contributes to the greenhouse effect more than methane because while methane in the atmosphere produces a larger greenhouse effect per volume, it is found in much smaller concentrations and is shorter-lived (Forster et al. 2007).

Photosynthesis is the primary process that removes CO₂ from the atmosphere and transfers it into the pedogenic (Figure 8) and oceanic pools (Lal 2008). The pedogenic pool is made up of two main components, SOC (~1,550 Pg) and soil inorganic carbon (SIC) (~950 Pg) (Lal 2008). SOC is made up of a mixture of living organisms, plants and animal remains in different phases of decomposition, and substances that have been chemically or microbiologically synthesized (Schnitzer 1991). SIC are chemical

compounds that lack carbon-hydrogen bonds and are primarily comprised of minerals such as dolomite, calcite, and gypsum (Ghadban and Cheprasov 2023). Once carbon is transferred from the atmosphere to plant biomass, the biomass is converted into stable SOC through organo-mineral formations as the biomass breaks down (Lal 2018). As plant biomass decomposes in the soil, a portion of the biomass is mineralized to form SIC as carbonates and bicarbonates (Lal 2018).

Soil texture (i.e., percent sand, silt, and clay), also has a role in the amount of carbon stocks in soil (Ontl 2012). Soils that are made up of clay and silt are much more likely to store carbon than sand because they are more porous and can retain more organic matter (Iranmanesh and Sadeghi 2019). SOC levels also depend on high soil fertility, the potential of a certain soil to assist in plant growth, which is most common in clay and silty soils (Yost and Hartemink 2019). While sand overall may not store as much carbon as silt or clay, it still has the capacity to store carbon. Studies have suggested that SOC accumulation in sand seems to happen once clay and silt have reached their SOC capacity (Carter 2002). Research has also found that when sandy soils are fertilized, SOC tends to increase (Yost and Hartemink 2019). The effect that soil texture has on SOC is further complicated with the addition of land cover and what agricultural practice is being used (Six et al. 2002), so more research needs to be done to understand the full effects of soil texture on carbon storage.

Carbon returns to the atmosphere from the pedosphere when soils are degraded and organic matter decomposition outpaces accumulation (NOAA 2023). Humans play a fundamental role in the carbon cycle because of activities such as land use change and development (NOAA 2023). The conversion of lands to crop fields specifically has affected the carbon that is being released into the atmosphere. Soil decomposition increases when farming techniques, such as tilling, physically disrupt organic matter, which releases carbon back into the atmosphere (Janzen 2004). From 1850 to 2000, the net cumulative emissions were ~156 Pg C due to changes in land use (Houghton 2003). Humans are also disrupting the carbon cycle in a major way by burning fossil fuels. With the burning of fossil fuels, we are disturbing a carbon source that has been dormant for millions of years and bringing it back into the carbon cycle (Janzen 2004). If humans were to burn the entire coal supply on Earth, the CO₂ concentration in the atmosphere could reach ~2000 ppm (Kump 2002). That is why carbon sequestration in soils is so important, it is a crucial part of how we can balance out the excessive greenhouse gases that are entering the atmosphere and restore a balance to the carbon cycle.



Figure 8: CO₂ moving throughout the soil and the atmosphere due to photosynthesis (Nature Education 2012).

2.6.2 Carbon Sequestration by Landscape Type

Given the current and projected impacts of climate change, reducing atmospheric greenhouse gas concentrations is of high priority. One of the most effective ways to reduce atmospheric CO₂ concentrations is by sequestering carbon in soils. However, various types of landscapes (e.g., croplands, grasslands, forests, and wetlands) have different soil carbon sequestration potentials due to differences in climate, soil

development, soil texture, land use, land management, and the use of amendments (Lal 2018). Some of the landscapes that have the best potential to store carbon are croplands, grasslands, forests, and wetlands.

Croplands are some of the largest contributors to global greenhouse gas emissions, particularly CO₂. Croplands have some of the most depleted soil carbon stocks due to human disturbances to the land such as irrigation, fertilization, and especially tillage (Lorenz and Lal 2012). These activities lead to the decomposition of soil organic matter, changes in bulk density, and increased erosion, all of which negatively affects soil quality (Lindstrom, Lobb, and Schumacher 2001). This means that croplands have a high potential for SOC sequestration and soil function restoration because land improvement is possible (Lal 2018). Recommended management practices to create positive soil carbon budgets in croplands include no-tillage, cover crops, and erosion control to reduce carbon loss in soils while organic amendments such as compost, manure, and crop residues can increase carbon input to soils (Ontl 2012). With these changes in how croplands function, the improvement and maintenance of soil health can be achieved. Farmers can ultimately be at the forefront of reducing greenhouse gas emissions, sequestering carbon into their soils, and increasing resilience to extreme weather conditions associated with climate change.

Another landscape that has a high potential to store carbon is grasslands. Native grasslands are extremely important for global carbon storage, sequestering \sim 34% of terrestrial carbon (White et al. 2000). Due to their highly productive soils, \sim 50% of temperate grasslands and \sim 16% of tropical grasslands across the world have been

converted into croplands or used for agricultural purposes (Castaño-Sánchez, Izaurralde, and Haynes 2021). Since native grasslands are a natural carbon sink, the conversion to agricultural land reduces the ability of the land to store sufficient amounts of carbon and contributes carbon into the atmosphere (Castaño-Sánchez, Izaurralde, and Haynes 2021). In more recent years, efforts have been put forward to convert some of these croplands back to grasslands. When former crop fields are restored to grasslands, the grasses can sequester carbon better than crops because of their high root productivity, which in turn can help reduce years of carbon deficiency caused by agricultural production (Ontl 2012). Due to the persisting nature of grasslands, their SOC stocks are high and there is a constant flux of carbon from aboveground vegetation into the soil through roots and plant decomposition (Zimmermann, Dauber, and Jones 2012). Carbon sequestration in grasslands can be increased by restoring degraded grasslands, applying fertilizer, improving grazing management, sowing certain species, bettering irrigation, and more (Ghosh and Mahanta 2014). SOC sequestration potential in grazing land and pasturelands globally is around 0.3–0.7 Pg C/year at an average rate of 0.3–0.7 Mg C ha⁻¹ year⁻¹ (Lal 2008). Conversion from croplands to restorative grassland and the adoption of management practices have the potential to create a regenerative soil ecosystem which can lead to better carbon sequestration rates in their soils.

Due to rapid urbanization and deforestation in tropical and temperate areas, forest landscapes throughout the world have declined. Forests are an important carbon sink given their living biomass, root systems, and surface detritus (Fahey et al. 2010). Forests are organic matter rich, which provides soils with nutrients, enhances soil physical properties and water-holding capacity, and increases total carbon content in soil (Grigal and Vance 2000). Given the dramatic loss in forests and their role in the global carbon cycle, forest ecosystems need to be protected and resorted. Afforestation is the establishment of forest in an area currently lacking tree cover, which is an effective strategy to replenish SOC in depleted soils (Lal 2018). According to Dyson (1977), afforestation can mitigate CO₂ accumulation in the atmosphere at a rate of 4.5 Pg C/year annually. If management is successful, forests could be a net carbon sink, offsetting a portion of anthropogenic greenhouse gas emissions (Brown et al. 1996).

Wetlands are an important landscape type to mitigate climate change because of their potential to store large quantities of carbon. Due to their high primary productivity and anoxic conditions that slow decomposition rates, wetlands are possibly the best ecosystem for sequestering atmospheric CO₂ (Lal et al. 2018). Carbon dynamics in wetlands are complicated as the inputs and outputs of carbon depend on the geology and topographic position of the wetland, vegetation type and density, hydrology, soil moisture, temperature, pH, and wetland morphology (Adhikari, Bajracharaya, and Sitaula 2009). Peatlands specifically have been widely recognized as an important carbon storage pool since they store 400–500 Gt C while only covering 3% of land area globally (Roulet 2000). Wetland degradation and drainage has altered their hydrology and anaerobic conditions, leading to increased organic matter decomposition rates and loss of stored carbon to the atmosphere (Adhikari, Bajracharaya, and Sitaula 2009). Therefore, protecting wetlands is vital to retain and increase the existing carbon in their soils.

2.6.3 Carbon Dynamics by Land Covers and Topographic Position

This study investigates soil carbon dynamics in prairie potholes not only within different land covers (i.e., native grassland, CRP, conservation agriculture, and conventional agriculture) but also along toposequences (i.e., shoulder, backslope, toeslope, edge, half, and center positions). A toposequence is a sequence of soils along a slope that differ in topography but otherwise have similar features (Schaetzl and Anderson 2005). Topographic position is one of five soil-forming factors and influences a variety of geomorphic and pedogenic processes, resulting in significant differences in soil properties among landscape positions (Jenny 1941). As a result, carbon sequestration potential is likely in part controlled by topographic position.

Tangen and Bansal (2020) analyzed 549 wetlands in the PPR to study SOC in different positions of the landscape such as the upland, toeslope, wetland transition, and inner wetland as well as how different land uses and soil depths affect carbon accumulation. Results indicate that the inner landscape position had the highest SOC at 5.69%, 4.07%, and 4.29% for the natural, restored, and cropland land uses, respectively (Tangen and Bansal 2020). SOC stock decreased as the wetland transitioned to the upland for all land uses and at both depths (0-15 cm, 15-30 cm), with the inner wetland having the most SOC and the upland having the least (Tangen and Bansal 2020). Natural sites had the most carbon in every position and every depth besides the inner wetland at 15-30 cm, in which cropland had the highest SOC (Tangen and Bansal 2020). This study found that SOC decreased by ~1.5-2 times along toposequence from the inner wetland to the upland (Tangen and Bansal 2020). The inner position undergoes long periods of saturation which slows down decomposition rates, leading to higher SOC stocks due to large amounts of organic matter accumulation (Tangen and Bansal 2020).

De et al. (2020) investigated soil health, including SOC, along a series of chronotoposequences in the PPR to determine recovery time after converting cropland to CRP grassland at a variety of topographic positions. Results showed that native grasslands stored more SOC than cropland and most CRP soils. Mean SOC concentration of native grasslands was 39 ± 1.7 g SOC kg⁻¹, which is 38% greater than cropland soils $(28.4 \pm 1.3 \text{ g SOC kg}^{-1})$ and 19–62% greater than almost all CRP soils (24–33 g SOC kg⁻¹) (De et al. 2020). Soil that had been enrolled in CRP for 40 years still had lower SOC concentrations than native grasslands. It was determined that enrollment in CRP resulted in a mean annual increase of $0.18 \text{ g SOC kg}^{-1}$ of soil (De et al. 2020). Topographic position also influenced SOC concentrations as mean concentrations of SOC were highest in the toeslope position and were $\sim 50\%$ higher than in the shoulder position $(25.1 \pm 1.1 \text{ g SOC kg}^{-1})$ (De et al. 2020). The shoulder was the only position with a large increase in SOC over time (De et al. 2020). Investigating topographic position was extremely important in this study because the results showed that soil health is highly influenced by topographic position. It was found that the shoulder position had the greatest recovery overall when reestablished to grassland, likely because of extreme degradation due to earlier cropland cultivation (De et al. 2020).

Zhu et al. (2019) studied the effects of topography on SOC in semiarid alpine grasslands in China. This research focused on mountainous regions with more dramatic changes in topography than the PPR but provides insight into the impacts of changes in relief on SOC. Samples were taken from the summit, shoulder, backslope, footslope, and toeslope positions at three elevation-dependent grassland types (i.e., subalpine meadow, montane steppe, and montane desert steppe) and four different depths (i.e., 0-10, 10-20, 20–40, and 40–60 cm). SOC content varied by elevation zone, with subalpine meadow having the lowest elevation and highest SOC (\sim 37.70 g m⁻²), montane steppe with intermediate elevation and SOC ($\sim 18.21 \text{ g m}^{-2}$), and montane desert steppe with the highest elevation and lowest SOC (~11.06 g m⁻²) (Zhu et al. 2019). SOC content also varied slightly along the toposequences. They found that the toeslope position had the highest SOC with 49.52 kg m⁻², 31.76 kg m⁻², and 14.98 kg m⁻² for the subalpine meadow, montane steppe, and montane desert steppe, respectively (Zhu et al. 2019). The shoulder position had the lowest SOC stocks throughout by a factor of 1.44 for subalpine meadows, 2.31 for montane steppes, and 1.38 for montane desert steppes (Zhu et al. 2019). There were fewer variations among the other topographic positions in the subalpine meadow and montane steppe, but in the montane desert steppe, the summit position specifically had a very low SOC (Zhu et al. 2019). Researchers stated that high SOC in subalpine grasslands can be attributed to the warmer climate and poorer drainage compared to alpine areas. It was also emphasized that the toeslope position had the highest SOC stock generally because the lower landscape positions are less eroded compared to the upper positions (Zhu et al. 2019). These studies emphasize the importance of investigating topographic positions in relation to carbon sequestration.

Chapter 3 Study Area

This study includes 12 prairie pothole research sites distributed throughout three counties in southern Minnesota (i.e., Cottonwood, Martin, and Waseca counties) (Figures 9 and 10). Prairie potholes and their surrounding landscapes were investigated along a toposequence/catena in each county, with soil cores collected from the shoulder, backslope, toeslope, pothole edge, pothole half radius, and pothole center. Land use for research sites included conventional tillage agriculture with no cover crops (n = 1), ridge tillage agriculture with no cover crops (n = 1), Conservation Reserve Program grasses (n = 1), and native grasses (n = 1) in Cottonwood County, no-till agriculture with multispecies cover crops (n = 2), conventional tillage agriculture with no cover crops (n = 1), and Conservation Reserve Program grasses (n = 1) in Martin County, and no-till agriculture with single-species cover crops (n = 2) and Conservation Reserve Program grasses (n = 2) in Waseca County.

All three counties included in this study are located within the PPR, a region characterized by generally flat to gently rolling hills, with numerous lakes and fertile soils, which makes it highly suitable for intensive agricultural production. All three counties are within Natural Resources Conservation Service (NRCS) Land Resource Region M – Central Feed Grains and Livestock Region and Major Land Resource Area (MLRA) 103 – Central Iowa and Minnesota Till Prairies (Figure 11). Around 80% of land in the MLRA 103 is used for cropland since the soils and topography are ideal for agricultural production (NRSC 2006). Hydric soils are common due to lack of natural drainage in this relatively flat landscape dominated by clay-rich glacial tills. MLRA 103

is geologically young due to the retreat of the Wisconsin Glaciation around 14 to 10 ka (Prior 1991). The Des Moines Lobe of the Wisconsin Glaciation extended to Des Moines Iowa and covered most of southern Minnesota, including the Cottonwood, Martin, and Waseca counties. As the LIS melted and retreated it left behind blocks of detached ice that become buried over time and then melted fully, creating depressional prairie pothole wetlands (Wade 2013).



Figure 9: Prairie pothole research sites located in Cottonwood, Martin, and Waseca counties in southern Minnesota.



Figure 10: Photos of prairie pothole research sites.



Figure 11: Research sites are located in Land Resource Region M: Central Feed Grains and Livestock Region (area shaded green) and Major Land Resource Region 103: Central Iowa and Minnesota Till Prairies (area shaded purple) (NRCS 2006).

3.1 Physiography and Topography

Southern Minnesota is characterized by relatively flat uplands with deeply incised drainage networks. Local relief on the uplands for most of the region is typically less than 6 m, while relief between uplands and floodplains can be greater than 500 m (NRCS, 2006). Research sites for this investigation were generally situated on the relatively low relief uplands. In Cottonwood County, sites F, G, H, and I had relief of 2.7 m, 4.9 m, 2.1 m, and 2.4 m from the shoulder position to the pothole center, respectively (Figures 12, 13, 14, and 15). In Martin County, sites B1, B2, D, and E1 had relief of 4.9 m, 4.6 m, 3.0 m, and 1.8 m from the shoulder position to the pothole center, respectively (Figures 16

and 17). In Waseca County, sites B1, B2, B3, and D had relief of 2.7 m, 1.5 m, 10.4 m, and 13.1 m from the shoulder position to the pothole center, respectively (Figures 18, 19 and 20).



Figure 12: Aerial and topographic map of Site F in Cottonwood County (ArcGIS Pro).



Figure 13: Aerial and topographic map of Site G in Cottonwood County (ArcGIS Pro).



Figure 14: Aerial and topographic map of Site H in Cottonwood County (ArcGIS Pro).



Figure 15: Aerial and topographic map of Site I in Cottonwood County (ArcGIS Pro).



Figure 16: Aerial and topographic map of Sites B1 and B2 in Martin County (ArcGIS Pro).





Figure 17: Aerial and topographic map of Sites D and E1 in Martin County (ArcGIS Pro).

Figure 18: Aerial and topographic map of Site B1 in Waseca County (ArcGIS Pro).



Figure 19: Aerial and topographic map of Sites B2 and B3 in Waseca County (ArcGIS Pro).



Figure 20: Aerial and topographic map of Site D in Waseca County (ArcGIS Pro).

3.2 Climate and Weather

Minnesota climate is classified as either Dfa (hot-summer humid continental) or Dfb (warm-summer humid continental) within the Köppen climate classification scheme (Figure 21). Cottonwood and Martin counties are located in the Dfa climate class and Waseca is located in the Dfb climate class. In the Köppen climate classification, "D" indicates that for at least one month of the year average temperature is below 0 degrees, "f" indicates there is no dry season, "a" indicates that for at least one month of the year average temperature is above 22°C, and "b" indicates that average monthly temperature for all months is below 22°C (Beck et al. 2005).

Climate is generally similar among Cottonwood, Martin, and Waseca counties. In Windom, MN (Cottonwood County), mean annual temperature is 8.1°C (46.5°F), ranging from a monthly mean of 23.1°C (73.5°F) in July to -8.3°C (17°F) in January (U.S. Climate Data 2023). Mean annual precipitation at Windom is 77.7 cm (30.6 in) with an additional 109.2 cm (43 in) of snowfall, and ranges from 11.5 cm (4.6 in) in June to 1.8 cm (0.7 in) in February with the bulk of the precipitation (~70%) falling from April to September (U.S. Climate Data 2023).

In Winnebago, MN (Martin County), mean annual temperature is 7.5 °C (45.5 °F), ranging from a monthly mean of 22.5 °C (72.5°F) in July to -9.7 °C (14.5°F) in January (U.S. Climate Data 2023). Mean annual precipitation in Winnebago is 83.1 cm (32.7 in) with an additional 114.3 cm (45 in) of snowfall, and ranges from 11.7 cm (4.6 in) in June to 2.0 cm (0.8 in) in February with the bulk of precipitation (~73%) falling from April to September (U.S. Climate Data 2023).

In Waseca, MN (Waseca County), mean annual temperature is 7.2 °C (45°F), ranging from a monthly mean of 22.2 °C (72°F) in July to -10.6°C (13°F) in January (U.S. Climate Data 2023). Mean annual precipitation in Waseca is 90.7 cm (35.7 in) with an additional 137.2 cm (54 in) of snowfall, and ranges from 12.1 cm (4.8 in) in August to 2.5 cm (1 in) in February with the bulk of precipitation (~69%) falling from April to September (U.S. Climate Data 2023).



Köppen Climate Types of Minnesota

Figure 21: Minnesota Köppen Climate Map (PRISM Climate Group, Oregon State University 2023).

3.3 Surface and Groundwater Hydrology

Agricultural land in Minnesota is commonly drained using tile drainage to remove excess water from poorly drained soils and wet areas (Singh et al. 2006). Agricultural fields in southern Minnesota with a large number of prairie potholes are drained excessively to keep these fields dry due to the additional water that potholes store. This is important for farmers in Minnesota because tile drainage can extend their growing season, diversify crop options, and increase property access. Tile drainage also has environmental benefits. Hydrologically, tile-drained fields have more temporary storage space for water because tile drainage improves soil structure which increases porosity (Van Vlack and Norton 1944). More water is able to infiltrate into the soil profile, thus reducing surface runoff volumes. Reduced surface runoff can result in decreased soil, chemical, and nutrient losses from an agricultural field and can also decrease peak flows and total volumes lost from the watershed (Fraser et al. 2001). Tile drainage is ubiquitous in Cottonwood, Martin, and Waseca counties, and tile drains have been installed at all sites included in this study except Cottonwood I, a small portion of remnant prairie and Martin B2. Drainage ditches that receive outflow from tile drainage are immediately adjacent to sites H and I in Cottonwood County, sites D and E1 in Martin County, and sites B1, B2, and B3 in Waseca County.

Surface water is water located on top of land, forming waterbodies. Most surface water at these sites is produced by precipitation and run-off. While fields can capture surface water, rivers and lakes are the most abundant surface water sources in Minnesota. Minnesota's total surface water area, including wetlands, is approximately 13,136,357 acres (Minnesota Department of Natural Resources 2013). Regionally, Fish Lake and multiple smaller lakes can be found near sites G, H, and I in Cottonwood County, Elm Creek passes by sites D and E1 in Martin County, and Rice Lake, Clear Lake, and Watkins Lake are located southwest of sites B1, B2, and B3 in Waseca County. Since these surface water areas are close to or within agricultural fields, they may be affected by phosphorous and nitrogen pollutants entering their waters. These chemicals can cause a variety of problems such as toxic algal blooms, loss of oxygen, loss of biodiversity, degradation of aquatic ecosystems, and diminishing the use of water for drinking (Carpenter 1998). Groundwater on the other hand is often pumped by surficial and bedrock aquifers which are common in southern Minnesota, they consist of thick, laterally extensive sequences of sandstone, siltstone, limestone and sedimentary dolostone (DNR 2023). The mean water table depth for Cottonwood, Martin, and Waseca counties is two feet (Minnesota Natural Resource Atlas 2024).

3.4 Land Use and Land Cover

Minnesota's natural land cover transitions from native grassland in the south and west to forested areas in the north and east (Figure 22). Native vegetation of southern Minnesota was predominantly tall grass prairie consisting of a variety of grasses and forbs such as Bluestems (*Andropogon gerardii*), Indian Grass (*Sorghastrum nutans*), Needlegrass (*Nassella viridula*), and Grama (*Boutelouinae Stapf*) grasses. However, little natural vegetation remains as most of the native prairie has been converted to cropland. Farmers in this region have introduced intensive cropping systems that have caused these grasslands to experience large anthropogenic transformations (Hoekstra 2005). Corn and soybeans are two of the main crops in Cottonwood, Martin, and Waseca counties. As of 2017, Cottonwood County at 168,080 hectares had 67,630 hectares in corn (~40% of the county) and 61,522 hectares in soybeans (~36.6% of the county) (USDA 2017). Martin County at 189,069 hectares had 97,641 hectares in corn (~51.6% of the county) and 72,474 hectares in soybeans (~38.3% of the county), and Waseca County at 112,146 hectares had 45,821 hectares in corn (~40.9% of the county), and 38,833 hectares in soybeans (~34.6% of the county) (USDA 2017).

In Cottonwood County, land use/land cover at research sites included conventionally cultivated corn with no cover crops (site F), ridge tillage corn with no cover crops (site G), native grasses that according to the landowner have never been cultivated (site H), and CRP grasses circa 2006-2008 (site I) (Table 1). Land use/land cover at research sites in Martin County included no-till corn planted into a multi-species mix of cover crops (site B1 and E1), conventional tillage corn with no cover crops (site B2), and CRP grasses circa 2015-2019 (site D) (Table 1). In Waseca County, land use/land cover at research sites included CRP grasses circa 2003 (site B1), CRP grasses circa 2021 (site B2), and no-till corn planted into a single-species cover crop of cereal rye (sites B3 and D) (Table 1).



Figure 22: Minnesota native vegetation (Minnesota Department of Agriculture, Data summarizes Public Land Survey records from 1847 to 1907).

3.5 Geology

MLRA 103, including Cottonwood, Martin, and Waseca counties, has been heavily influenced by the Wisconsin glaciation. The retreat of the Des Moines lobe ~12

ka (Prior 1991) created moraines, glacial till plains, outwash, and glacial lakes in this region (NRCS 2006). Surficial geology of Cottonwood County primarily consists of the Ivanhoe Member and Dovray Member which are composed of end-moraine sediment, stagnation-moraine sediment, outwash, floodplain alluvium, and clayey sediment (Lusardi et al. 2019). Martin County surficial geology primarily consists of the Ivanhoe Member which is composed of end-moraine sediment, outwash, floodplain alluvium, and clayey sediment (Lusardi et al. 2019). Waseca county is primarily covered by the Heiberg Member which is composed of ice-contact sediment, stagnation-moraine sediment, floodplain alluvium, and clayey sediment (Lusardi et al. 2019).

Mesozoic and Paleoproterozoic bedrock is found in Cottonwood County, while Martin County has Paleozoic, Mesozoic, and Paleoproterozoic bedrock, and Waseca County has Paleozoic bedrock. Mesozoic and Paleozoic bedrock is common in Minnesota and consists of shale, limestone, dolomite, and sandstone (Jirsa et al. 2011). Paleoproterozoic bedrock consists of sedimentary rocks including slates, greywacke, iron formation, and volcanic rocks (Wisconsin Geologic and Natural History Survey 2005). Bedrock in Cottonwood County is ~74.37 meters deep, bedrock in Martin County is ~74.68 meters deep, and in Waseca County, the bedrock is ~57.00 meters deep (Minnesota Natural Resource Atlas 2024). Bedrock was not encountered near the surface at any of the study sites.

3.6 Soils

The dominant soil orders at research sites were Mollisols, Histosols, and Alfisols. Mollisols are thick soils that are dark in color due to their high amount of organic matter; they are often found in prairie regions and are a good agricultural soil (Schaetzl and Anderson 2005). Histosols are dark organic soils that are dominated by decomposing organic matter and are often saturated, while Alfisols are acidic soils that have enriched silicate clays in their B horizons (Schaetzl and Anderson 2005). Regional soils have a mesic soil temperature regime, an ustic or aridic soil moisture regime, mixed mineralogy, and a variety of textures (NRCS 2006).

At research sites, soil cores were collected from fourteen different soil types (Table 1). Soil cores collected from prairie pothole center, half radius, and edge positions primarily consisted of hydric soils, including Canisteo, Coland, Glencoe, Millington, Muskego, and Webster soils. Soil cores collected from the shoulder and backslope primarily consisted of non-hydric soils, including Angus, Clarion, Estherville, Grogan, Lester, Nicollet, Reedslake, and Terril soils. Toeslope soil cores consisted of hydric soils at ten research sites and non-hydric soils at two sites.

Canisteo soils (Typic Endoaquolls) are hydric soils characterized as very deep, poorly and very poorly drained soils, with fine-loamy texture, that formed in calcareous, loamy till or in a thin mantle of loamy or silty sediments (USDA 2015). These soils typically have slopes ranging from 0 to 2 percent and profiles with Ap, A, Bkg1, Bkg2, Cg1, and Cg2 horizons (USDA 2015). Coland soils (Cumulic Endoaquolls) are hydric soils characterized as very deep, poorly drained soils, with fine-loamy texture, that

formed in alluvium (USDA 2015). These soils typically have slopes ranging from 0 to 5 percent and profiles with Ap, A1, A2, AB, Bg1, Bg2, and Cg horizons (USDA 2015). Glencoe soils (Cumulic Endoaquolls) are hydric soils characterized as very deep, very poorly drained soils, with fine-loamy texture, that formed in loamy sediments from till (USDA 2014). These soils typically have slopes ranging from 0 to 1 percent and profiles with Ap, A, Bg, Cg1, and Cg2 horizons (USDA 2014). Millington soils (Cumulic Endoaquolls) are hydric soils characterized as very deep, poorly drained soils, with fineloamy texture, that formed calcareous alluvium on flood plains (USDA 2019). These soils typically have slopes ranging from 0 to 2 percent and profiles with A1, A2, AB, Bg1, Bg2, Cg1, and Cg2 horizons (USDA 2019). Muskego soils (Limnic Haplosaprists) are hydric soils characterized as very deep, very poorly drained soils that formed in herbaceous organic material over coprogenous limnic material (sedimentary peat) on glacial lake plains, flood plains, and till plains (USDA 2013). These soils typically have slopes ranging from 0 to 2 percent and profiles with Oap, Oa1, Oa2, Lco1, and Lco2 horizons (USDA 2013). Webster soils (Typic Endoaquolls) are hydric soils characterized as very deep, poorly drained, moderately permeable soils, with fine-loamy texture, that formed in glacial till or local alluvium derived from till on uplands (USDA 2014). These soils typically have slopes ranging from 0 to 3 percent and profiles with Ap, A, BAg, Bg1, Bg2, BCg, and Cg horizons (USDA 2014).

Angus soils (Mollic Hapludalfs) are non-hydric soils characterized as very deep, well drained soils, with fine-loamy texture, that formed in loamy calcareous till (USDA 2013). These soils typically have slopes ranging from 2 to 9 percent and profiles with Ap, Bt1, Bt2, BC, and C horizons (USDA 2013). Clarion soils (Oxyaquic Hapludolls) are non-hydric soils characterized as very deep, moderately well drained soils, with fineloamy texture formed in glacial till (USDA 2005). These soils typically have slopes ranging from 1 to 9 percent and profiles with Ap, A1, A2, Bw1, Bw2, C1 and C2 horizons (USDA 2005). Estherville soils (*Typic Hapludolls*) are non-hydric soils characterized as very deep, somewhat excessively drained soils, with sandy texture, that formed in 25 to 50 centimeters of loamy sediments over sandy and gravelly outwash (USDA 2011). These soils typically have slopes ranging from 0 to 70 percent and profiles with Ap, A, Bw1, 2Bw2, 2C1, and 2C2 horizons (USDA 2011). Grogan soils (Oxyaquic *Hapludolls*) are non-hydric soils characterized as very deep, moderately well drained soils, with coarse-silty texture, that formed in calcareous lacustrine sediments on glacial lake plains, glacial deltas, and stream terraces (USDA 2006). These soils typically have slopes ranging from 0 to 6 percent and profiles with Ap, AB, Bw1, Bw2, Bw3, BC1 and BC2 horizons (USDA 2006). Lester soils (Mollic Hapludalfs) are non-hydric soils characterized as very deep, well drained soils, fine-loamy texture, that formed in calcareous, loamy till (USDA 2008). These soils typically have slopes ranging from 5 to 70 percent and profiles with Ap, Bt1, Bt2, Bk1, Bk2, and C horizons (USDA 2008). Nicollet soils (Aquic Hapludolls) are non-hydric soils characterized as very deep, somewhat poorly drained soils, with fine-loamy texture, that formed in calcareous loamy glacial till on till plains and moraines (USDA 2011). These soils typically have slopes ranging from 0 to 6 percent and profiles with Ap, A, Bw, Bg1, Bg2, BCg, and BCkg horizons (USDA 2011). Reedslake soils (Oxyaquic Argiudolls) are non-hydric soils

characterized as very deep, well drained soils, fine-loamy texture, that formed in calcareous, loamy glacial till (USDA 1998). These soils typically have slopes ranging from 2 to 5 percent and profiles with Ap, Bt, Bk1, Bk2, and C horizons (USDA 1998). Terril soils (*Cumulic Hapludolls*) are non-hydric soils characterized as very deep, well and moderately well drained soils, fine-loamy texture, that formed in colluvium (USDA 2015). These soils typically have slopes ranging from 0 to 25 percent and profiles with Ap, A1, A2. A3, A4, Bw1, Bw2, and BC horizons (USDA 2015).

Table 1: Description of each studied prairie pothole's land cover and which soil type was present at each landscape position.

Site	Land Cover	Core Location Soils
Cottonwood F	Corn planted via intensive	Shoulder and Backslope – Clarion (Oxyaquic Hapludolls; not
	tillage and no cover crops	hydric)
		Toeslope – Webster (Typic Endoaquolls; hydric soil)
		Edge, Half, and Center – Glencoe (Cumulic Endoaquolls; hydric)
Cottonwood G	Corn planted via ridge tillage	Shoulder and Backslope – Clarion (Oxyaquic Hapludolls; not
	and no cover crops	hydric)
		Toeslope, Edge, Half, and Center – Canisteo (Typic Endoaquolls;
		hydric)
Cottonwood H	Native grassland	Shoulder – Nicollet (Aquic Hapludolls; not hydric)
		Backslope – Webster (Typic Endoaquolls; hydric)
		Toeslope, Edge, Half, and Center – Coland (Cumulic
		Endoaquolls; hydric)
Cottonwood I	CRP grasses since 2006-2008	Shoulder and Backslope – Nicollet (Aquic Hapludolls; not
		hydric)
		Toeslope, Edge, Half, and Center – Webster (Typic Endoaquolls;
		hydric)
Martin B1	Corn planted via no-till with	Shoulder – Grogan (Oxyaquic Hapludolls; not hydric)
	multi-species cover crops	Backslope, Toeslope, and Edge – Canisteo (Typic Endoaquolls;
		hydric)
		Half and Center – Glencoe (Cumulic Endoaquolls; hydric)

	Com planed via intensive	Shoulder and Backstope – Orogan (Oxyaquic Hapiddons, not
	tillage with no cover crops	hydric)
		Toeslope, Edge, Half, and Center – Canisteo (Typic Endoaquolls;
		hydric)
Martin D	CRP grasses since 2015-2019,	Shoulder and Backslope – Estherville (Typic Hapludolls; not
	previously corn planted via	hydric)
	ridge tillage with no cover	Toeslope, Edge, and Center – Millington (Cumulic Endoaquolls;
	crops	hydric)
Martin E1	Corn planted via no-till with	Shoulder, Backslope, and Toeslope – Estherville (Typic
	multi-species cover crops	Hapludolls; not hydric)
		Edge, Half, and Center – Coland (Cumulic Endoaquolls; hydric)
Waseca B1	CRP grasses since at least	Shoulder, Backslope, and Toeslope – Angus (Mollic Hapludalfs;
	2003	not hydric)
		Edge, Half, and Center – Glencoe (Cumulic Endoaquolls; hydric)
Waseca B2	CRP grasses since 2021,	Toeslope, Edge, Half, and Center – Glencoe (Cumulic
	previously corn planted via no-	Endoaquolls; hydric)
	till with cereal rye cover crops	
Waseca B3	Corn planted via no-till with	Shoulder – Reedslake (Oxyaquic Argiudolls; not hydric)
	cereal rye cover crops	Backslope – Terril (Cumulic Hapludolls; not hydricl)
		Toeslope, Edge, and Half – Glencoe (Cumulic Endoaquolls;
		hydric)
Waseca D	Corn planted via no-till with	Shoulder – Reedslake (Oxyaquic Argiudolls; not hydric)
	cereal rye cover crops	Backslope – Lester (Mollic Hapludalfs; not hydric)
		Toeslope, Edge, Half, and Center – Muskego (Limnic
	1	
Chapter 4 Methods

4.1 Site Selection Methods

For this study, soils were examined along a toposequence from the upper portion of a hillslope (i.e., shoulder position) into a closed depression (i.e., prairie pothole). A toposequence is a sequence of soils that differ from one another because of changes in topography, while other soil-forming factors (i.e., climate, organisms, parent material, and time) remain similar among sites (Schaetzl and Thompson 2015). Essentially, as topographic position changes along a slope, soil properties change due to differences in geomorphic and pedogenic processes at each position. For this study, the positions are described as follows: shoulder is the upper convex part of the slope, backslope is the linear section of the slope, toeslope is the concave base of the slope that represents a transition from the uplands to the pothole, edge is the break in slope from the pothole that stores water and the higher and drier landscape surrounding the pothole, half radius is halfway between the center and topographic edge of the pothole depression, and center is the middle of a closed depression (i.e., prairie pothole) (Figure 23).

Prairie pothole is not a wetland class in most wetland mapping systems, including the National Wetland Inventory, which typically includes prairie potholes as freshwater emergent wetlands along with several other wetland types (U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service 2021), so an objective standard was used to identify prairie potholes. To select prairie potholes for this study, multiple criteria were used. First, since cores were collected along a toposequence, hydric soils had to be mapped at the lowest position of the toposequence because hydric soils form under conditions of saturation (i.e., in a wetland). Since potholes are depressional wetlands, sites included in this study had to be delineated with at least one 2-foot contour line in the MnTOPO web application, which generates contour lines at a 2-foot interval based on LiDAR digital elevation data. Finally, in order to analyze and compare the carbon storage potential differences among landscape positions at each site (i.e., across the toposequences) and different land uses/land covers among the sites (i.e., native grassland, CRP, and conservation and conventional agriculture), land cover had to be consistent throughout each toposequence.



Figure 23: Landscape position diagram (Ontl 2012).

4.2 Field-Based Methods

Soil-sediment cores were collected using a JMC Backsaver© hand-coring device to a depth of 30 cm. Cores were collected using either a "dry tube" with a ³/₄" (~1.91 cm) diameter or "wet tube" with an 11/16" (~1.75 cm) diameter depending upon the moisture status of the soil. Cores were collected along a toposequence from prairie pothole shoulder, backslope, toeslope, edge, half, and center landscape positions at each site. Once cores were collected, they were split into two samples by depth: 0-15 cm and 15-30 cm. In Martin and Waseca counties, duplicate hand cores were collected in close proximity from each landscape position, one for bulk density analysis and the other for total carbon and particle size analysis. In Cottonwood County, five cores were collected in close proximity from each landscape position: one for bulk density and the other four were homogenized to create a composite core for total carbon and particle size analysis. All cores were transported to the EARTH Systems Laboratory at Minnesota State University, Mankato for further analysis.

4.3 Laboratory-Based Methods

4.3.1 Bulk Density

The soil sediment core with the best recovery from each landscape position was used for bulk density analysis. Bulk density is the dry weight of soil divided by its volume. Each sample was first dried at 105°C for at least 48 hours. Bulk density was determined by dividing the dry weight of the soil sample (mdry) by the bulk volume of compacted soil:

Bulk density $(g/cm^3) = dry$ sample weight (g) / bulk sample volume (cm^3) Since collected cores had a cylindrical shape, bulk volume was determined using the following equation:

Volume $(cm^3) = \Pi * radius^2 (cm^2) * height (cm)$

where radius was 0.9525 cm (dry tube) or 0.873125 cm (wet tube) and height was 15 cm. Thus, volume was either 42.75 cm³ (dry tube) or 35.92 cm³ (wet tube). Bulk density was used to convert percent total carbon in a sample to mass of carbon and then multiplying depth by mass of carbon to determine the carbon stock in the upper 30 cm of each pothole (Kukal and Bawa 2014).

4.3.2 Particle Size Analysis

Particle size distribution was analyzed using a Malvern Mastersizer 3000 laser diffractometer in the EARTH Systems Lab at Minnesota State University, Mankato. This method utilizes a laser beam to pass through a sample dispersed in water, and reports percent volume by size class for ~100 size classes ranging from 0.01 µm to 2.0 mm. To prepare samples for analysis, samples were dried at 60° C for at least 24 hours, ground with a mortar and pestle, passed through a 2 mm sieve, and soaked in a 5% sodium hexametaphosphate solution for at least 24 hours to break down aggregates. Once samples were ready for analysis, each was individually added to the machine by dispersal in water and sonicated for ~5 minutes to ensure all aggregates were dispersed. Following sonication, particle size was measured three times, and an average was calculated. The average value was used for all subsequent data analysis.

4.3.3 Carbon Content

Total organic carbon content was measured by the Soil, Water, and Forage Analytical Laboratory (SWFAL) at Oklahoma State University. Samples were prepared in the Earth Systems Lab before being submitted to SWFAL. To prepare samples, they were dried at <60° C for at least 24 hours, roots and other plant debris were removed, they were ground with a mortar and pestle and passed through a 1 mm sieve, and \sim 10-20 grams of sample was placed in a whirl-pak bag and submitted to the lab for analysis.

SWFAL determined total carbon content via dry combustion using an elemental analyzer to measure the CO₂ that was released during combustion (Hamilton 2016). Before combustion, the inorganic carbon content was measured by injecting a liquefied sample into a reaction chamber packed with phosphoric acid coated quartz beads. Under these acidic conditions, inorganic carbon was converted to CO₂, but organically bound carbon was not (Hamilton 2016). Total organic carbon was calculated by subtracting inorganic carbon content from total carbon content. Results were reported in percentage of carbon in the sample.

4.4 Statistical Analysis

Statistical analysis was done using the statistical software package R and all tests of significance set at a minimum of p < 0.05. Regression analysis was conducted to evaluate the relationships between total carbon, bulk density, and particle size (i.e., %clay, %silt, %sand). One-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) was conducted to assess differences in total carbon, bulk density, and particle size by topographic position and land use at 0-15 cm and 15-30 cm depths. When statistically significant differences were identified, the Tukey honest significant difference (HSD) test was utilized to determine which classes were significantly different. Two-way ANOVA was conducted to compare how topography, land use, and the interaction between them affected total carbon, bulk density, and particle size at 0-15 cm and 15-30 cm depths.

Chapter 5 Results

Results of this research include total carbon, bulk density, and particle size distribution for two depths (i.e., 0-15 cm and 15-30 cm) and six landscape positions (i.e., shoulder, backslope, toeslope, pothole edge, pothole half radius, and pothole center). However, there were no statistically significant differences in total carbon, bulk density, or particle size distribution between shoulder and backslope, toeslope and pothole edge, and half radius and pothole center positions (Table 2). Due to similarities in results and geomorphic and pedogenic processes, individual landscape positions were grouped into uplands (i.e., shoulder and backslope), lowlands (i.e., toeslope and pothole edge), and pothole (i.e., half radius and pothole center). Grouping positions simplifies comparisons and increases the number of samples per landscape position for statistical analyses. Results are presented by grouped landscape position (i.e., uplands, lowlands, and potholes) and by land cover class (i.e., native grassland, CRP, conservation agriculture, and conventional agriculture).

Results based on topographic position overall fit my predicted hypothesis that while progressing from the uplands to the potholes total carbon increases and bulk density decreases (Figures 24-26). Additionally, total carbon content is higher in the upper 0-15 cm and bulk density is higher in the lower 15-30 cm of sample cores. Results for land cover are more complex (Figures 28-30) and do not necessarily fit expected patterns due to complexities in landscapes, different land use histories, and a small number of sites in each land use category. By focusing on topographic position and the interactions with land uses and depth, results from this study will help determine which factors have the greatest influence on soil physical properties.

Table 2: Results of one-way ANOVA indicating no significant difference in total carbon, bulk density, clay, silt, and sand content among the shoulder and backslope, toeslope and pothole edge, and pothole half radius and center.

		P-Score					
Positions	Depth (cm)	Total Carbon	Bulk Density	Clay	Silt	Sand	
Shoulder-	0-15	0.9922	1.0000	1.0000	0.9993	0.9999	
Backslope (Upland)	15-30	0.9716	0.9992	0.8142	0.9896	0.8680	
Toeslope-Edge	0-15	0.6422	0.5919	0.9999	0.9965	0.9984	
(Lowiand)	15-30	0.9612	0.8625	0.9987	0.9537	0.9999	
Half-Center	0-15	1.0000	0.9811	0.9960	0.9991	0.9950	
(Pothole)	15-30	1.0000	0.9506	1.0000	0.9975	0.9997	

5.1 Influence of Topographic Position on Soil Physical Properties

5.1.1 Total Carbon Based on Topographic Position

Based on one-way ANOVA, total carbon content (%) (TC) is statistically significant by topographic position (Table 4). Additionally, TC by topographic position is significantly different between the two depth classes (P < 0.001) (Figure 24). The overall trend in TC based on landscape position is that carbon content progressively increases from the uplands to the pothole, and TC is higher in the upper 0-15 cm for all landscape positions.

TC is lowest in the upland landscape position (Figure 24, Table 3). Mean TC for the upland position from 0-15 cm is 1.97% and ranges from 0.92% to 3.33%. TC is lower from 15-30 cm, with a mean of 1.64% and a range of 0.58% to 2.77%. For the lowland

position, TC is intermediate. Mean TC for the lowland position from 0-15 cm is 3.96% with a wider range compared to the upland position at 2.21% to 6.25%. TC from 15-30 cm has a mean of 3.20% and a range of 1.52% to 6.73%. TC is highest in the pothole position. Mean TC for the pothole from 0-15 cm is 4.58% with a range from 3.32% to 6.48%. TC from 15-30 cm has a mean of 3.60% and ranges from 1.66% to 6.61%.

Tukey HSD indicates that differences in TC for the two depth classes by landscape position are only significant between the uplands and the other two topographic positions (P < 0.001). TC is not significantly different between the lowland and pothole positions for either depth. Additionally, TC and bulk density exhibit an inverse relationship ($r^2 = 0.61$) (Figure 31A).



Figure 24: Mean percent total carbon based on topographic position and sample depth. Gray lines represent the standard error. Tukey HSD test shows that total carbon is significantly different by topographic

positions. Uppercase A and B represent the significant differences in 0-15 cm. Lowercase a and b represent the significant differences in 15-30 cm.

		0-15 cm		15-30 cm			
	Upland	Lowland	Pothole	Upland	Lowland	Pothole	
Mean	1.97%	3.96%	4.58%	1.64%	3.20%	3.60%	
Min	0.92%	2.21%	3.32%	0.58%	1.52%	1.66%	
Max	3.33%.	6.25%	6.48%	2.77%	6.73%	6.61%	

Table 3: Mean percent total carbon by topographic position and sample core depth.

Table 4: Results of one-way ANOVA comparing mean differences in total carbon, bulk density, clay, silt, and sand content grouped by topographic position (i.e., uplands, lowlands, and potholes) for the two depth classes (i.e., 0-15 cm and 15-30 cm). Significant values are bolded.

Positions	Depth (cm)	F Score	P Score
Total Carbon (%)	0-15	49.398	<0.001
	15-30	20.324	<0.001
Bulk Density (g/cm ³)	0-15	24.383	<0.001
	15-30	11.727	<0.001
Clay (%)	0-15	5.0569	<0.01
	15-30	3.8446	<0.05
Silt (%)	0-15	11.008	<0.001
	15-30	14.139	<0.001
Sand (%)	0-15	10.048	<0.001
	15-30	10.711	<0.001

5.1.2 Bulk Density Based on Topographic Position

One-way ANOVA indicates bulk density is statistically significant by topographic position (Table 4). Bulk density is also significantly different between the two depth classes (P <0.001) (Figure 25). The overall trend in bulk density based on landscape position is that bulk density decreases from the uplands to the pothole, and bulk density is higher in the lower 15-30 cm for all landscape positions.

Bulk density is highest in the upland landscape position (Figure 25, Table 5). Mean bulk density for the upland position from 0-15 cm is 1.36 g/cm³ and ranges from 1.10 g/cm³ to 1.53 g/cm³. Bulk density is higher from 15-30 cm, with a mean of 1.49 g/cm³ and a range of 1.18 g/cm³ to 1.84 g/cm³. For the lowland position, bulk density is intermediate. Mean bulk density for the lowland position from 0-15 cm is 1.23 g/cm³ and ranges from 0.99 g/cm³ to 1.41 g/cm³. Bulk density from 15-30 cm has a mean of 1.36 g/cm³, ranging from 1.06 g/cm³ to 1.49 g/cm³. Bulk density is the lowest in the pothole landscape position. Mean bulk density for the pothole from 0-15 cm is 1.13 g/cm³ and ranges from 0.85 g/cm³ to 1.30 g/cm³. Bulk density from 15-30 cm has a mean of 1.29 g/cm³ and a range of 0.91 g/cm³ to 1.56 g/cm³.

Tukey HSD indicates that differences in bulk density from 0-15 cm are significantly different among all three topographic positions (P < 0.001). Bulk density from 15-30 cm is only significantly different between the upland and pothole position, while the lowland position is not significantly different than the other two positions.



Figure 25: Mean bulk density (g/cm³) by topographic position and sample depth. Gray lines represent the standard error. Tukey HSD test shows that bulk density is significantly different by topographic position. Uppercase A, B, and C represent the significant differences in 0-15 cm. Lowercase a, ab, and b represent the significant difference in 15-30 cm.

		0-15 cm		15-30 cm			
	Upland	Lowland	Pothole	Upland	Lowland	Pothole	
Mean	1.36 g/cm ³	1.23 g/cm^3	1.13 g/cm^3	1.49 g/cm^3	1.36 g/cm^3	1.29 g/cm ³	
Min	1.10 g/cm ³	0.99 g/cm ³	0.85 g/cm ³	1.18 g/cm ³	1.06 g/cm^3	0.91 g/cm ³	
Max	1.53 g/cm ³	1.41 g/cm ³	1.30 g/cm^3	1.84 g/cm ³	1.49 g/cm ³	1.56 g/cm^3	

Table 5: Mean bulk density (g/cm³) by topographic position and sample core depth.

5.1.3 Particle Size Based on Topographic Position

Differences in percent clay, silt, and sand for the two depths are statistically significant by topographic position based on one-way ANOVA (P < 0.05, < 0.01, and < 0.001, respectively) (Table 4). Although differences are significant, particle size is generally similar throughout and dominated by silt and clay (Figure 26). Textural classes include loam (n =1), sandy loam (n = 2), silty clay loam (n = 3), clay (n = 6), clay loam (n = 9), and silty clay (n = 114) for all 135 samples (Figure 27).

Percent clay is lowest in the upland position (Figure 26). Mean percent clay for the upland position from 0-15 cm is 41.15% with a range from 19.55% to 51.38%. Mean percent clay from 15-30 cm is 41.06% ranging from 14.26% to 51.95%. Percent clay is intermediate in the lowland position. Mean percent clay for the lowland position from 0-15 cm is 43.77% with a range from 39.27% to 51.90%. Mean percent clay from 15-30 cm is 45.41%, ranging from 38.52% to 51.36%. Percent clay is highest in the pothole position. Mean percent clay for the pothole from 0-15 cm is 46.33% ranging from 40.59% to 54.95%. Mean percent clay from 15-30 cm is 45.51% with a range from 37.83% to 53.64%. Of the 135 samples, only 15 have less than 40% clay and only 2 have less than 20% clay.

Percent silt is similarly lowest in the upland position (Figure 26). Mean percent silt for the upland position from 0-15 cm is 41.36% ranging from 22.12% to 54.24%. Mean percent silt from 15-30 cm is 39.58% with a range from 17.35% to 48.70%. Percent silt is intermediate in the lowland position. Mean percent silt in the lowland position from 0-15 cm is 46.68% and has a range of 42.39% to 52.20%. Mean percent silt

from 15-30 cm is 45.77%, ranging from 40.73% to 56.05%. Percent silt is the highest in the pothole position. Mean percent silt in the pothole position from 0-15 cm is 46.95% with a range from 39.18% to 53.29%. Mean percent silt from 15-30 cm is 47.26% ranging from 40.96% to 53.95%. Of the 135 samples, only 18 have less than 40% silt and only one has a silt content less than 20%.

Unlike clay or silt, percent sand is highest in the upland position (Figure 26). Mean percent sand for the upland position from 0-15 cm is 17.49% with a range from 0.21% to 58.33%. Mean percent sand from 15-30 cm is 19.36%, ranging from 5.59% to 68.39%. Percent sand is intermediate in the lowland position. Mean percent sand for the lowland position from 0-15 cm is 9.55% with a range of 3.87% to 16.64%. Mean percent sand from 15-30 cm is 8.82% ranging from 2.73% to 14.85%. Percent sand is the lowest in the pothole position. Mean percent sand in the pothole position from 0-15 cm is 6.73% with a range from 2.56% to 14.95%. Mean percent sand from 15-30 cm is 7.23% ranging from 1.00% to 19.56%. Of the 135 samples, only 2 have greater than 40% sand and only 13 have a sand content greater than 20%.

Particle size data for Martin County are significantly different than Cottonwood and Waseca counties (Figures 26 and 27). Clay and silt content in Martin County is ~5-6% lower and sand content is ~11% higher than the other two counties. This is primarily attributed to differences in the upland position in which clay, silt, and sand differ by ~13%, ~10%, and ~23%, respectively, between Martin County and the two other counties. Clay and silt content in Martin County are ~2-3% lower and sand content is 3-5% higher in the lowland and pothole positions compared to the other two counties (Figure 26). Textural class of samples from Cottonwood and Waseca counties are primarily silty clay (86 samples; 96%) with only 4 samples classified as clay, and all 4 of those samples are within 1% clay content of being classified as silty clay (Figure 27). Textural class is more variable in Martin County with silty clay dominant (28 samples; 62%) and 17 samples distributed among 5 other textural classes (loam, clay, sandy loam, silty clay loam, and clay loam).

Tukey HSD reveals that there is a significant difference in clay content between the upland and pothole for both depth classes, but there are no significant differences in clay content between the lowland and the two other topographic positions. For silt and sand, there is a significant difference between the upland and the other two positions for both depths, but differences are not significant between the lowland and pothole positions.



Figure 26: Percent clay, silt, and sand by topographic position and sample depth. Red lines represent standard error. Tukey HSD test shows that particle size is significantly different by topographic position. Uppercase A, AB, and B represent the significant differences in clay. Lowercase a, ab, and b represent the significant difference in silt. Uppercase X and Y represent the significant difference in sand.



Figure 27: Particle size class for all samples collected.

5.2 Influence of Land Use on Soil Physical Properties

5.2.1 Total Carbon Based on Land Use

Based on the one-way ANOVA, differences in TC are not statistically significant by land use for either depth class (Table 6). The overall trend in TC based on land use is that the upper 0-15 cm has more TC than the lower 15-30 cm (Figure 28). Due to the large range in TC values and small sample size for each land use, there are no clear trends in TC by land use. TC is highest in the native site (Figure 28, Table 6). Mean TC for the native site from 0-15 cm is 4.63% with a range from 3.08% to 5.90%. Mean TC from 15-30 cm is 3.11%, ranging from 2.23% to 3.81%. TC for the conventional sites is the next highest. Mean TC for the conventional sites from 0-15 cm is 3.71% with a range of 1.46% to 6.25%. Mean TC from 15-30 cm is 2.77% and ranges from 1.16% to 5.04%. TC for the conservation sites is the next highest. Mean TC for conservation sites from 0-15 cm is 3.53%, ranging from 0.92% to 6.48%. Mean TC for m 15-30 cm is 3.10%, ranging from 0.58% to 6.73%. TC is lowest in the CRP sites. Mean TC for the CRP sites from 0-15 cm is 3.31% and ranges from 1.29% to 4.54%. Mean TC from 15-30 cm is 2.36% with a range from 0.89% to 3.80%.

Based on percent change of TC, conventional agriculture is 0.3% higher than conservation sites, 12.0% higher than CRP sites, and 19.4% lower than the native site. TC for conservation sites is 0.3% lower than conventional sites, 11.8% higher than CRP sites, and 19.8% lower than the native site. TC for CRP sites is 13.7% lower than conventional sites, 13.3% lower than conservation sites, and 35.8% lower than the native site. TC is highest for the native site and is 16.3% higher than conventional sites, 16.5% higher than conservation sites, and 26.4% higher than the CRP sites. Among all land use classes, TC of the upper 15 cm is 19.9% higher than 15-30 cm. However, ANOVA indicates that there are no significant differences in TC by land use for either depth class (i.e., 0-15 cm and 15-30 cm).



Figure 28: Mean percent total carbon based on land use and sample core depth. Gray lines represent the standard error. Tukey HSD test showing no statistical significance of land use in the soil core samples for total carbon. Uppercase A showing there is no significant difference is the upper 0-15 cm, lowercase a showing there is no significant difference in the lower 15-30 cm.

sand content by land use (i.e.,	conventional agriculture	, conservation agricul	ture, CRP, and native
grasslands) for the two depth o	classes (i.e., 0-15 cm and	l 15-30 cm). Significa	nt values are bolded.
I and Use	Denth (cm)	F Score	P Score
	Depth (cm)	I DOUL	I DUIL

Table 6: Results of one-way ANOVA comparing differences in total carbon, bulk density, clay, silt, and

Land Use	Depth (cm)	F Score	P Score
Total Carbon (%)	0-15	1.6279	0.1916
	15-30	1.2824	0.2882
Bulk Density (g/cm ³)	0-15	4.0187	<0.05
	15-30	1.3557	0.2647
Clay (%)	0-15	0.2473	0.863
	15-30	0.9519	0.4211
Silt (%)	0-15	2.5376	0.06439
	15-30	1.582	0.2025
Sand (%)	0-15	0.3757	0.7708
	15-30	0.6809	0.567

5.2.2 Bulk Density Based on Land Use

One-way ANOVA reveals differences in bulk density are statistically significant by land use for the upper 0-15 cm (P < 0.05) but not the lower 15-30 (Table 6). The overall trend for bulk density is that it is generally similar for all land uses, and bulk density is higher in the lower 15-30 cm compared to the upper 0-15 cm regardless of land use.

Bulk density is highest in conservation agricultural sites (Figure 29). Mean bulk density for conservation sites from 0-15 cm is 1.29 g/cm³ with a range from 1.15 g/cm³ to 1.42 g/cm³. Mean bulk density from 15-30 cm is 1.39 g/cm³ ranging from 1.24 g/cm³ to 1.54 g/cm³. Mean bulk density for conventional sites from 0-15 cm is 1.25 g/cm³ with a range from 0.99 g/cm³ to 1.53 g/cm³. Mean bulk density from 15-30 cm is 1.40 g/cm³ ranging from 0.91 g/cm³ to 1.84 g/cm³. Mean bulk density for CRP sites from 0-15 cm is 1.21 g/cm³ with a range of 0.85 g/cm³ to 1.49 g/cm³. Mean bulk density from 15-30 cm is 1.40 g/cm³ mith a range from 1.14 g/cm³ to 1.73 g/cm³. Bulk density is the lowest in the native site. Mean bulk density for the native site from 0-15 cm is 1.20 g/cm³ ranging from 1.04 g/cm³ to 1.38 g/cm³.

Mean bulk density values do not have a wide range among the different land uses (Figure 29). Based on percent change of bulk density, conventional agriculture is 1.5% lower than conservation agriculture, 1.5% higher than CRP sites, and 11.4% higher than the native site. Bulk density for conservation agriculture is 1.5% higher than conventional agriculture, 3.0% higher than CRP sites, and 12.7% higher than the native site. For CRP

sites, bulk density is 1.5% lower than conventional sites, 3.1% lower than conservation sites, and 10.0% higher than the native site. The native site has the lowest bulk density of the land use classes and is 12.8% lower than the conventional sites, 14.5% lower than the conservation sites, and 11.1% lower than the CRP sites.

Tukey HSD reveals that differences in bulk density by land use are only significant in the upper 0-15 cm between the native site and the conservation and conventional sites, which are not significantly different from each other or CRP (Figure 29). There are no significant differences in bulk density by land use for the lower depth class (i.e., 15-30 cm).



Figure 29: Mean bulk density based on land use and sample core depth. Gray lines represent the standard error. Tukey HSD test showing statistical significance of land use in the soil core samples for bulk density. Uppercase A, AB, and B represent the significant difference in 0-15 cm. Lowercase a showing there is no significant difference in the lower 15-30 cm.

5.2.3 Particle Size Based on Land Use

Particle size distribution is fairly consistent among the four land uses (Figure 30, Table 7). Clay and silt are in nearly equal proportions and comprise on average at least 86% of the soil volume for all land uses. Percent clay, silt, and sand are not significantly different by land use for either of the depth classes (Figure 30).



Figure 30: Percent clay, silt, and sand by land use and sample depth. Red lines represent standard error. Tukey HSD test shows that particle size distributions are not significantly different by land use. Uppercase A represents there is no significant difference in clay for either depth. Lowercase a represent there is no significant difference in silt in either depth. Uppercase X represents there is no significant difference in sand in either depth.

	Clay			Silt			Sand		
Land Use	Min	Max	Mean	Min	Max	Mean	Min	Max	Mean
Conventional	26.85%	54.95%	44.50%	31.53%	47.77%	41.72%	4.77%	41.62%	13.33%
Conservation	14.26%	52.29%	42.94%	17.35%	56.05%	44.98%	0.21%	68.39%	12.08%
CRP	31.33%	52.11%	44.41%	31.78%	50.68%	44.89%	2.77%	34.04%	10.70%
Native	41.64%	47.78%	44.45%	45.49%	49.63	48.00%	3.62%	12.68%	7.55%

Table 7: Minimum, maximum, and mean particle sizes for each land use.

5.3 Interactions Among Topographic Position, Land Use, Depth and Soil Properties

To identify interactions among topographic position and land use for each soil property and depth, a two-way ANOVA was performed (Tables 8-11). The only statistically significant interaction is between topography and land use for total carbon at 15-30 cm with a P value of <0.05 (Table 8). Bulk density and particle size distribution did not exhibit significant interactions between topographic position and land use for either depth.

Regression analysis was also performed to assess relationships between soil properties (Figures 31 and 32). For linear regression in this project, if r² is 0-0.29 the relation is considered weak, 0.3-0.59 is moderate, and 0.6-1 is a strong correlation. A weak correlation was found between total carbon and clay, total carbon and sand, bulk density and clay, and bulk density and sand with r² values of 0.06, 0.27, 0.05, and 0.22

respectively. A moderate correlation was found between total carbon and silt with an r^2 value of 0.46 and between bulk density and silt with an r^2 value of 0.35. A strong correlation was found only between total carbon and bulk density with an r^2 value of 0.61.

Table 8: Results of two-way ANOVA comparing the interaction of topographic position (i.e., uplands, lowlands, and potholes) and land use (i.e., conventional agriculture, conservation agriculture, CRP, and native grasslands) for total carbon in the two depth classes (i.e., 0-15 cm and 15-30 cm). Significant values are bolded.

		Total Carbon 0-15 cm		Total Carbon 15-30 cm		
ANOVA Factor	DF	F Value	P Value	F value	P Value	
Topography (T)	2	62.917	<0.001	25.157	<0.001	
Land Use (LU)	3	5.289	<0.01	3.059	<0.05	
T x LU	6	1.820	0.112	2.507	<0.05	

* Significance level used was set at an alpha of 0.05, significant values are in bold. Df means the degree of freedom.

Table 9: Results of two-way ANOVA comparing the interaction of topographic position (i.e., uplands, lowlands, and potholes) and land use (i.e., conventional agriculture, conservation agriculture, CRP, and native grasslands) for bulk density in the two depth classes (i.e., 0-15 cm and 15-30 cm). Significant values are bolded.

		Bulk Density 0-15 cm		Bulk Density 15-30 cm		
ANOVA Factor	DF	F Value	P Value	F value	P Value	
Topography (T)	2	31.265	<0.001	11.983	<0.001	
Land Use (LU)	3	7.079	<0.001	1.858	0.148	
T x LU	6	0.846	0.540	0.908	0.496	

* Significance level used was set at an alpha of 0.05, significant values are in bold. Df means the degree of freedom.

Table 10: Results of two-way ANOVA comparing the interaction of topographic position (i.e., uplands, lowlands, and potholes) and land use (i.e., conventional agriculture, conservation agriculture, CRP, and native grasslands) for clay, silt, and sand content at 0-15 cm. Significant values are bolded.

		Clay 0-15 cm		Silt 0-15 cm		Sand 0-15 cm	
ANOVA Factor	DF	F Value	P Value	F Value	P Value	F value	P Value
Topography (T)	2	4.537	<0.05	11.390	<0.001	9.145	<0.001
Land Use (LU)	3	0.252	0.860	3.136	<0.05	0.433	0.730
T x LU	6	0.261	0.952	0.305	0.932	0.311	0.929

* Significance level used was set at an alpha of 0.05, significant values are in bold. Df means the degree of freedom.

Table 11: Results of two-way ANOVA comparing the interaction of topographic position (i.e., uplands, lowlands, and potholes) and land use (i.e., conventional agriculture, conservation agriculture, CRP, and native grasslands) for clay, silt, and sand content at 15-30 cm. Significant values are bolded.

		Clay 15-30 cm		Silt 15-30 cm		Sand 15-30 cm	
ANOVA Factor	DF	F Value	P Value	F Value	P Value	F value	P Value
Topography (T)	2	3.575	<0.05	15.050	<0.001	9.895	<0.001
Land Use (LU)	3	0.868	0.463	2.355	0.082	0.741	0.532
T x LU	6	0.317	0.925	1.010	0.428	0.317	0.925

* Significance level used was set at an alpha of 0.05, significant values are in **bold**. Df means the degree of freedom.



Figure 31: Regression analysis showing the relationship between total carbon and bulk density (A), total carbon and clay content (B), total carbon and silt (C), and total carbon and sand (D).



Figure 32: Regression analysis showing the relationship between bulk density and clay (A), bulk density and silt (B), and bulk density and sand (C).

Chapter 6 Discussion

Topographic position is the main factor influencing TC, bulk density, and particle size for samples included in this study. With topography being one of the main soil-forming factors (Jenny 1941), it has a pronounced influence on soil properties, even with the low relief found throughout the sites. This can be seen with TC increasing down the hillslope while bulk density decreases. Additionally, TC is higher in the upper 0-15 cm while bulk density is higher in the lower 15-30 cm. Clay and silt contents increase down the hillslope while sand content decreases. These are all expected results based on the standard model of soil development along a toposequence (Schaetzl and Anderson 2005).

Land use did not exhibit a pronounced effect on the soil properties included in this study, and relationships between land use and soil properties are more difficult to explain. This is primarily attributed to the small sample size for each land use examined for this study. Only one native site and two conventional sites were included, which is not a representative sample size and could dramatically affect the results. Five conservation agriculture sites and four CRP sites were also included. Additionally, land use history, specifically for conservation agriculture sites, is not as well known. There is likely considerable temporal variability when conservation practices were adopted among these sites. Also, more conservation agriculture sites were included in this study, so more of the inherent landscape heterogeneity is captured, which could help explain the lack of significant differences in soil properties by land use.

6.1 Influence of Topographic Position on Soil Carbon

6.1.1 Role of Geomorphic and Pedogenic Processes

Topographic position affects TC because of the geomorphic and pedogenic processes that influence how soil forms along a hillslope. The upland encompasses the convex section of the hillslope where there is maximum runoff and erosion, and minimal soil development (Schaetzl and Anderson 2005). The upland also has the steepest slope, which results in the greatest runoff and erosion, less infiltration, vegetation, and pedogenesis, and ultimately thinner, less developed soils that are highly variable (Schaetzl and Anderson 2005). Given that the upland is generally the most erosive position with the least amount of soil development, it is expected to have the lowest TC. The lowland is the gently sloping to level transition zone between the pothole depression and the steeper upland hillslope. This is a run-on area that receives water, sediment, plant debris, and other material from upslope, so the soils are complex and cumulic (Schaetzl and Anderson 2005). Because of this, the lowland is expected to have higher TC than the upland. The pothole is at the bottom of the hillslope at the lowest elevation, where groundwater interactions are more common and the soil tends to be the thickest, most complicated, and cumulic (Schaetzl and Anderson 2005). This soil is the most organic matter-rich and gleyed due to the accumulation of water and sediment which causes greater primary productivity and lower decomposition rates because of prolonged saturation (Schaetzl and Anderson 2005). Thus, the pothole is expected to have the highest amount of TC storage.

The results of this study follow the predicted pattern of soil development (and carbon storage) along a hillslope even with the low relief found at these sites (Figure 24). The upland has the least TC due to the steepness of this position along the hillslope which causes maximum erosion and runoff. The lowland has an intermediate amount of TC because this position accumulates water, sediment, and plant debris run-on from the upland, making soils more complex, cumulic, and organic-rich. The pothole has the most TC because this position is at the bottom of the hillslope, also accumulates run-on from the upland, and the pothole soils are saturated the longest, which slows decomposition rates and increases wetland plant productivity (Richardson, Arndt, and Freeland 1994). Statistical analyses revealed that although mean TC is slightly greater in the pothole, the lowland and pothole positions are not statistically different, while the uplands have significantly less TC than the lowlands and potholes (Figure 24). Lack of significant differences in TC between the lowland and pothole are likely because differences in slope and geomorphic and pedogenic processes between the two positions are minimal and both positions receive runoff from the uplands.

When considering depth, the upper 0-15 cm stored more TC than the lower 15-30 cm on average at each landscape position. This is because carbon contributions from plant roots are greatest near the surface and decrease with depth (Zimmermann, Dauber, and Jones 2012), and carbon from decomposing vegetation is primarily added to the soil surface. Higher plant inputs in the upper 15 cm of soil can create a positive feedback in which increases in carbon content leads to decreases in soil organic matter decomposition, further increasing carbon content (Lange et al. 2023).

Tangen and Bansal (2020) conducted a study investigating soil organic carbon stocks along a hillslope from the uplands to potholes and also determined that carbon storage increased from the upland position to the "inner" or pothole position. They found that sediment and organic matter from the uplands is eroded and deposited in the pothole. Because potholes are located at the base of hills, they are saturated for longer, typically are more productive, and decomposition rates are slower, ultimately resulting in higher TC (Tangen and Bansal 2020). Badiou et al. (2011) also studied carbon stocks along hillslopes ending in prairie potholes and found that carbon storage increases down the hillslope. Like my study, Badiou et al. (2011) found that carbon contents were similar among the non-upland positions due to run-on accumulation. In addition, other studies have reported similar trends, with carbon content increasing from the upland to the lowland/pothole positions (Olson et al. 2012; Tang et al. 2010; Zhu et al. 2019). This study and others illustrate that topography affects soil development and is a major control on geomorphic and pedogenic processes, which affects soil production and organic matter decomposition rates, therefore influencing carbon storage and other soil physical factors (Khormali et al. 2007; Zhu et al. 2019).

6.1.2 Role of Particle Size

Based on topography, silt and clay are the most dominate throughout each position. Except for the uplands in Martin County, silt and clay are each greater than 40% and combined exceed 85% in most samples, and silt and clay both increase slightly from upland to lowland to pothole positions. Sand content is highest in the uplands and decreases down the hillslope. Differences in particle size based on topographic position can also be attributed to differences in geomorphic and pedogenic processes along a hillslope. On the steeper and more eroded upland position, coarse materials like sand are often left behind because finer-grained soils are more easily erodible (Schaetzl and Anderson 2005). Thus, while sand content is generally low throughout study sites, it is highest in the upland position. Sandy soils have low surface area, nutrient retention, and water holding capacity and high water permeability (Wambeke 1991), which inhibits their ability to store carbon.

The lowland and the pothole positions have similar silt and clay contents due to similar geomorphic and pedogenic processes with both being run-on sites that accumulate finer-grained material eroded from the uplands. The pothole is similar to the lowland but is at a lower elevation and is a depression, so it experiences the maximum run-on and sediment accumulation and is saturated for longer, which has resulted in finer-grained and gleyed soils (Schaetzl and Anderson 2005). Clay and silt contents are significantly higher in the pothole compared to the upland position. These finer-grained potholes soils are able to store more carbon because they are saturated longer, and clay and silt have a high surface area to bind organic matter (Iranmanesh and Sadeghi 2019). While clay content and TC are not correlated ($r^2 = 0.07$), silt content and TC are moderately correlated ($r^2 = 0.46$), which also helps to explain why the lowland and pothole positions have higher TC than the uplands.

Tangen and Bansal (2020) evaluated carbon stock along a hillslope and similarly found that the uplands had the coarsest-grained soils and the least amount of carbon,

while the wetlands had finer-grained soils and the most carbon (Tangen and Bansal 2020). Hamarashid et al. (2010) investigated the effects of soil texture on chemical composition in soils, including carbon mineralization, and found that carbon content in finer grained textures (i.e., silt and clay) were significantly higher (P \leq 0.01) compared to coarser grained textures (i.e., sand). These studies further support the strong relationship between particle size and carbon content along a hillslope identified in my study.

6.2 Influence of Land Use on Soil Carbon

6.2.1 Total Carbon Based on Land Use

The results of TC based on land use do not follow the expected outcome based on my hypotheses. I expected that native prairie potholes would store the most carbon followed by CRP sites and conservation agriculture sites, and conventional agriculture sites would store the least amount of carbon. However, TC is not significantly different among the land uses, likely due to a small sample size and a large range of TC values throughout the land uses.

The native site does have the most TC (Figure 28). This was expected because native prairie pothole soils have remained for the most part unchanged by anthropogenic activities and still have a high capacity to store carbon whereas conversion to other land uses normally results in TC loss (Mann 1986). Many studies have compared sequestration in native sites to other land uses and have found that native sites consistently have the highest carbon content (Tangen and Bansal 2020; Lal 2007; Wei et al. 2014; De et al. 2020). This is because when native landscapes are converted to agricultural systems, SOC is mineralized, and carbon is lost to the atmosphere as CO_2 (Wei et al. 2014). For this study, only one native site was sampled, so while it still has the most TC, having more native sites would be preferred for future studies. Having a larger number of samples would provide more reliable results because when sample sizes are larger, the standard error will be smaller, and the data are more representative of the total population (Lee et al. 2015).

Conventional agriculture sites have the next highest mean TC but average only 0.01% more TC than conservation agriculture and 0.39% more TC than CRP sites, and differences in TC by land use are not significant. Mean TC being similar for conventional, conservation, and CRP shows that current land use does not exert strong controls over TC and other factors, such as land use history, topography, and hydrology may play a more pivotal role in determining TC. Site MA-B2, which has high TC in the lowland and pothole positions, is not tile drained, so the lowlands and pothole are saturated for much longer than at drained sites. Conventional fields with prairie potholes that have been tiled, drained, and tilled, often experience enhanced organic matter decomposition and erosion (Lal 2004). For example, site MA-B1, a conservation agricultural site, is immediately adjacent to MA-B2 but it is tile drained and stores considerably less carbon, especially in the lowland and pothole positions. CW-F, a conventional agriculture site that is tiled drained, has a lower mean TC and the pothole position has the overall lowest mean TC of all sites.

Conservation and conventional agriculture sites have similar mean TC, which was not expected. I hypothesized that conservation sites would have higher amounts of TC

because conservation agriculture uses practices that minimize soil disturbance, have more plant diversity, and have continuous residue cover (Reicosky 2008). Four out of the five conservation sites plant cover crops following fall harvest to increase soil quality and reduce soil erosion, in turn enhancing carbon sequestration (Lal 2004). However, only two of the five conservation sites have high TC, while two have very low TC. Sites CW-G and WA-D, which both have relatively large and deep pothole depressions, have higher pothole TC than even the native pothole, though upland TC is much higher for the native site. Conservation sites MA-B1, MA-E1, and WA-B3 all have low TC. While it is unclear why TC is so low at site WA-B3, MA-B1 and MA-E1 both have relatively high sand and relatively low silt content, particularly in the uplands. Also, according to the farmer, they have been experimenting with cover crops for only a few years and have had difficulty in getting them established. Although cover crops can help increase TC, they need to be a long-term management practice to significantly increase carbon sequestration (Lal 2004). Another reason why TC might be lower than expected for conservation agriculture sites is because the land use histories for these sites are not wellknown. Landowners could not give precise dates on when conservation practices were adopted, and previous agricultural practices are not known. Thus, there is likely considerable temporal and spatial variability in the implementation and success of current conservation practices and in the intensities of previous practices.

CRP sites have lower TC than expected given that prairie potholes enrolled in CRP generally experience an increase in carbon sequestration over time, specifically in the top layer of soil due to organic matter accumulation (Phillips et al. 2015). CRP sites sampled for this study have been enrolled in CRP since 2003 (WA-B1), 2006-2008 (CW-I), 2015-2019 (MA-D), and 2021 (WA-B2). There are not clear trends in TC in the upland and lowland positions among these sites, but TC in the pothole progressively increases as length of time in CRP increases. Lack of trends over time for uplands and lowlands may be due to inherent landscape heterogeneity. For example, site WA-B2 has only been enrolled in CRP since 2021 but the lowland position has the highest TC of all CRP data. The lowlands are proximal to a fence line with a dense stand of trees, so the area receives organic inputs from CRP grasses as well as trees. Site MA-D has low TC on the uplands and lowlands, both of which have relatively high sand content. Thus, CRP appears to be effective at progressively increasing carbon storage over time in potholes, but other factors may limit the effectiveness in other landscape positions.

Tangen and Bansal (2020) investigated SOC in native, restored, and cropland sites and found that croplands had higher SOC than restored sites, and they attributed this to SOC taking a long time to recover following restoration. De et al. (2020) found that CRP sites take anywhere from 19 to more than 40 years, depending on topographic position, to have improved soil health, but even after 40 years carbon storage in CRP sites was not as high as in native sites. Ballantine and Schneider (2009) also studied restored wetland depressions and found that after 55 years of restoration, the wetlands only held about 50% of the carbon content that the native sites held. Range of recovery time depends on many factors including land use history, soil type, location, topography, hydrology, and more. These studies indicate it generally takes decades for soil carbon to recover, and since half of the CRP sites included in my study have been in CRP for less

than 10 years and no sites have been in CRP for more than 20 years, there may not have been enough time to see a significant increase in TC.

6.3 Carbon Stock

Carbon stock is the amount of carbon held in any specific carbon pool, such as soil (European Environmental Agency 2022). Carbon stock was calculated for each landscape position to a depth of 30 cm by multiplying TC, bulk density, and depth (i.e., 15 cm) and then summing the results for 0-15 cm and 15-30 cm (Ellert et al. 2001). Given there are significant differences in total carbon and bulk density based on topographic position at my study sites, carbon stock was assessed for each landscape position. While there are no significant differences in the total carbon based on land use there are significant differences in bulk density, specifically in the upper 0-15 cm, so carbon stock was similarly evaluated for land use. By calculating carbon stock for each landscape position and land use, we can determine which position and land use on average stores the most carbon. This can have implications on agricultural practices and management strategies to help mitigate agricultural impacts to climate change.

6.3.1 Influence of Topographic Position on Carbon Stock

Carbon stock by topographic position follows similar trends to TC, the upland position has the lowest carbon stock (75.51 Mg/ha), the lowland position has intermediate carbon stock (137.48 Mg/ha), and the pothole position has the highest carbon stock (144.13 Mg/ha) even though the uplands have the highest bulk density and potholes have

the lowest bulk density. TC and bulk density have a strong inverse linear correlation ($r^{2}=$ 0.61), so as bulk density decreases TC increases. Since TC is significantly higher and bulk density is significantly lower in the pothole compared to the uplands for both depths, carbon stock is heavily impacted by topographic position.

Tangen and Bansal (2020) conducted a study of carbon stocks along transects from the uplands to prairie potholes throughout the PPR and found that soil carbon stock progressively increased from the uplands to the pothole for natural, restored, and cropland sites. De et al. (2020) examined bulk density and soil organic carbon content along transects from the hillslope shoulder to toeslope for sites enrolled in CRP in Minnesota and Iowa and found that bulk density progressively decreased and soil organic carbon progressively increased, resulting in carbon stock increases down the hillslope. De et al. (2014) examined the role of slope and other factors on SOC in India and similarly found that SOC stock was lowest on the shoulder and greatest in the footslope. Thus, the trend of decreasing bulk density and increasing soil carbon and carbon stock from uplands to lowlands have been documented throughout the PPR, southern Minnesota, and diverse regions around the world.

Particle size also plays a role in bulk density and carbon stock. Sandy soils typically have a higher bulk density due to lack of internal porosity and lower carbon content because of low surface area for carbon to bind to (Hao et al. 2008). Soils with a higher bulk density typically have larger macro-pores and store less water (Biswas et al. 2012). Bulk density often decreases when soils have higher clay content because finegrained soils have higher pore space (Lal and Kimble 2000), causing them to store more
water. The uplands have the highest sand content and the pothole has the highest clay content, which in part explains why potholes have the highest carbon stock and uplands have the lowest carbon stock.

Given differences in carbon stock among topographic positions, topography is important to consider when developing management practices for carbon sequestration. Despite the low levels of relief, potholes still store almost twice as much carbon per hectare as the uplands, which emphasizes that prairie potholes are a major carbon pool that should be considered when promoting and implementing conservation practices. When pothole soils are drained and converted to cultivated cropland, they have the potential to release more carbon to the atmosphere than other landscape positions. By focusing management practices on these carbon "hotspots", potholes and lower topographic positions would be able to store more carbon (Hemes et al. 2019) and provide a more significant contribution to mitigating climate change.

6.3.2 Influence of Land Use on Carbon Stock

Carbon stock for land use exhibits similar trends to TC, with the native site having the highest carbon stock (133.95 Mg/ha), followed by conventional sites (125.38 Mg/ha), then conservation sites (121.93 Mg/ha), and CRP sites have the lowest carbon stock (107.50 Mg/ha). Differences in carbon stock among land uses are not as great as differences by topographic position for my study because of the large range of TC values for each land use. But the implication that there are differences among land uses highlights the importance of land management and conservation for carbon sequestration and storage.

Li et al. (2023) investigated SOC stocks based on land use change under different soil types in Illinois over 167 years using a space-for-time substitution method. In their study, native prairies have on average the highest carbon stock (147.4 Mg/ha), followed by forests (76.1 Mg/ha), then wetlands (72.2 Mg/ha). Croplands on average had a much lower carbon stock (59.5 Mg/ha) especially compared to the prairie land cover (Li et al. 2023). This study further illustrates the importance of carbon hotspots and how small areas of land (e.g., remnant prairie and wetlands) can be either major sinks or sources for atmospheric CO_2 depending upon land management decisions. Dolan et al. (2006) conducted a study on how conventional tillage, no-till, and residue affect carbon stock in Minnesota soils. They found that mean carbon stock for conventional tillage was ~ 107 Mg/ha to ~112.5 Mg/ha for chisel plow and moldboard plow respectively, while mean carbon stock for no-till was ~107 Mg/ha and 79 Mg/ha in fallow fields (Dolan et al. 2006). Carbon stock was similar among the conventional and conservation practices, with conventional practices having higher carbon stock than conservation practices when crop residue is returned to the soil. Results are similar to my study, showing how complex carbon stock is based on land use due to confounding factors such as topography, soil physical properties, and climate.

In my study, the native site having the highest carbon stock shows how important keeping grasslands in their natural state is. Agricultural practices of any kind can reduce the amount of carbon in a landscape, with agricultural soils often losing 25-75% of their

original carbon storage (Lal 2013). Conventional sites having higher carbon stock than conservation and CRP sites was unexpected, but this is likely because undrained site MA-B2 had a higher carbon stock than even the native site in the lowland and pothole positions, but considerably lower carbon stock in the uplands. This undrained site shows how important other land use practices such as tile drainage are for carbon stock, especially in lowland and pothole positions because the other conventional site, CW-F, is tile drained and has a much lower carbon stock than the native site, particularly in the pothole position.

Conservation sites all have high carbon stock in the pothole position, some sites even store more carbon than the native site. CRP potholes also have a moderately high carbon stock. However, there are no clear improvements in carbon stock in the upland and lowland positions for the conservation and CRP sites. For example, in Martin County the carbon stock in the upland position is very low for conservation, conventional, and CRP sites, all of which have high sand content. Conservation strategies appear effective at increasing carbon storage over time, at least within the pothole, but other landscape factors like particle size and tile drainage can reduce the effectiveness of these strategies.

Veloso et al. (2018) conducted a 30-year study on the effects that no-till and cover crops have on SOC in Brazil. They found that over the 30 years, in the top 0-20 cm, conventional agriculture decreased SOC stocks by 3.8 Mg ha⁻¹ while all soils with legume cover crops experienced increases in SOC stocks. They attributed the increase in SOC to land management changes that increased plant C inputs. Olson and Lang (2014) studied impacts of planting via no-till, chisel plow, and moldboard plow with and without

cover crops on SOC sequestration in Illinois over a 12-year period and found that all systems had an increase in SOC when cover crops were added, with no-till having the highest SOC overall (Olson and Lang 2014). Li et al. (2017) studied carbon sequestration rates of CRP lands in western Texas that had been under CRP for a range of 6-26 years. They found an increase in SOC for CRP lands at a rate of 69.82 kg C ha⁻¹ y⁻¹ for 0-10 cm and 132.87 kg C ha⁻¹ y⁻¹ for 0-30 cm. Li et al. (2017) predicted it would take around 75 years for CRP lands to reach a carbon stock equivalent to native rangelands.

While conservation practices and CRP do have the ability to increase carbon sequestration rates, they are long-term solutions that can take several decades for significant increases in carbon storage to occur. By informing farmers about the potential that land management decisions have, and encouraging them to implement conservation strategies, carbon stock can increase and help with climate change mitigation.

Chapter 7 Conclusion

Climate change is a prevalent issue around the world. Greenhouse gas emissions, specifically CO₂, in the atmosphere have been increasing since the Industrial Revolution due to anthropogenic activities. Environmental hazards that are affecting humans and wildlife as well as the natural world will continue if atmospheric greenhouse gas concentrations are not reduced. The pedologic carbon pool stores a large amount of carbon (~2,500 Pg), but has the potential to store more, especially in wetland soils. Prairie potholes, found in the Great Plains region of the United States and Canada, could be a major source for carbon sequestration, but many potholes have been modified for agricultural production. Conversion of wetlands, such as prairie potholes, to conventional agricultural systems often inhibits their ability to sequester carbon and can cause these landscapes to become a source of CO₂ for the atmosphere through organic matter decomposition due to drainage and tillage. Alternative approaches to agriculture, such as no-till farming and establishing cover crops, are emerging techniques to reduce soil degradation, improve soil health, and reduce greenhouse gas emissions. Federal conservation programs such as the CRP are also popular ways for farmers to restore native vegetation, reduce erosion, and become a positive part of the climate change conversation.

The purpose of this project was to evaluate the effects that topographic position has on carbon content of soils in agricultural landscapes with prairie potholes in southern Minnesota. To do this I quantified carbon content of prairie potholes based on their topographic position and land use and I characterized prairie pothole soil physical properties (i.e., bulk density and particle size). Prairie potholes form at the base of hillslopes, so topographic position can have major impacts on geomorphic and pedogenic processes that ultimately impact carbon storage across the landscape. I hypothesized that based on topographic position, potholes would have the highest soil carbon contents, lowlands would have an intermediate amount of carbon, and uplands would have the lowest soil carbon contents. I also hypothesized that based on land use, native prairie potholes would have the highest carbon content, followed by CRP sites, then conservation agriculture, and conventional agriculture soils would have the lowest carbon content. Lastly, I hypothesized that bulk density would have an inverse relationship with carbon content and that clay-rich soils would store the most carbon and sand-rich soils would store the least.

Soil samples were collected along a toposequence and split into two samples by depth: 0-15 cm and 15-30 cm to determine total carbon content, bulk density, and particle size. One and two-way ANOVA statistical analyses were done to evaluate statistical significance of total carbon, bulk density, and particle size by topographic position, land use, and the interaction between them at 0-15 cm and 15-30 cm depths. If ANOVA identified significant differences among topographic positions or land uses, the Tukey HSD test was utilized to determine which classes were significantly different. A regression analysis was also conducted to evaluate the relationships between total carbon, bulk density, and particle size.

Results showed that topographic position fit my predicted hypothesis that while progressing from the uplands to the potholes, TC increases and bulk density decreases;

TC was also higher in the upper 0-15 cm and bulk density was higher in the lower 15-30 cm of sample cores. Additionally, clay and silt content increased down the hillslope while sand content decreased. This is because fine grained soils (i.e., silt and clay) are eroded from the steep slopes of the uplands and are deposited at the lowland and pothole positions. Lowland and pothole soils accumulate water and sediment from the uplands which causes greater primary productivity and lower decomposition rates because of the high saturation, thus increasing carbon content. Overall, topography has a strong influence on how soils form along a hillslope, which then affects soil properties and carbon content. Results for land cover did not follow my hypothesis and were more complicated. Conventional sites had more TC than expected, this was due to only two sites being sampled and one having very high carbon content, increasing the overall average. Conservation sites had slightly less TC than conventional, due to a wide range of TC values, poor cover crop growth, not enough pothole samples taken and uncertainty in land use history. CRP sites had the least amount of TC, likely due to two of the four sites being enrolled in CRP for only a few years, which is not long enough to see significant change.

This work is significant because by focusing on topographic position and the interaction with land uses and depth, this study helps add to the pool of knowledge about which factors have the greatest influence on soil physical properties, specifically carbon sequestration. Because the prairie pothole itself stores the most carbon, we know that depressional features and lowland positions at the bottom of hillslopes should be prioritized for conservation practices and agricultural practices that reduce their ability to

store carbon such as draining or tillage should be limited. The low levels of relief for each site proves how important changes in elevation are to soil formation, and even with small changes, carbon storage can be majorly affected. The native site had the highest carbon content emphasizing how important it is to protect natural landscapes. Due to the complexities and confounding factors that lead to uncertainties in land use impacts on soil carbon, more research is needed to better understand how different land use practices affect carbon sequestration. Additionally, previous studies have found that by adopting conservation management practices, soils can replenish carbon storage that they may have lost to conventional agricultural practices. While these practices may take decades to see significant carbon increases, farmers need to be informed of these findings so that they can do their part and be on the forefront of climate change mitigation.

Future studies should prioritize having more land use samples and more standardized randomness when selecting sites to allow for more robust and accurate analyses. Also, taking deeper samples (e.g., 1 m) would help with understanding deep carbon storage and how topography and land use are affecting the subsurface. This project is the first step of a larger study that will take place over the next several years investigating prairie potholes and carbon sequestration, but the initial findings are positive regarding the potential for carbon storage to increase in soils in the PPR. As mentioned, more research needs to be done, specifically in regard to land use effects on carbon storage, because by understanding this complex issue we can potentially greatly increase carbon sequestration, continue the fight against climate change, and help protect the natural environment and human life.

References Cited

- Adhikari, Shalu, Roshan M. Bajracharaya, and Bishal K. Sitaula. 2009. "A review of carbon dynamics and sequestration in wetlands." *Journal of Wetlands Ecology*: 42-46.
- Agricultural Drainage Management Coalition. 2019. "Controlled Drainage." https://admcoalition.com/drainage-practices/controlled-drainage/.
- Andrews, John T. 1987. The Wisconsin glaciation and deglaciation of the Laurentide ice sheet. In: Ruddiman, W.F.; Wright, H.E., Jr., eds. The geology of North America, North America and adjacent oceans during the last deglaciation. Boulder, CO: Geological Society of America, Inc.: 13-37. Vol. K-3.
- Arrouays D. and P. Pelissier. 1994. "Changes in carbon storage in temperate humic loamy soils after forest clearing and continuous corn cropping in France." *Plant Soil*. (160): 215–223.
- Badiou, Pascal, Rhonda McDougal, Dan Pennock, and Bob Clark. 2011. "Greenhouse gas emissions and sequestration potential in restored wetlands of the Canadian prairie pothole region." *Wetlands ecology and management* 19 (3): 237-256. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11273-011-9214-6.
- Bagstad, David, and Marc Chiacchio. 2022. "Learn about the Laurentide Ice Sheet in North America and the definition of ice sheets. Learn about the size, condition, and weakening of the Laurentide Ice Sheet." https://study.com/academy/lesson/laurentide-ice-sheet-facts-collapsetimeline.html.
- Baker, John M., Tyson E. Ochsner, Rodney T. Venterea, and Timothy J. Griffis. 2007.
 "Tillage and soil carbon sequestration—What do we really know?" *Agriculture, ecosystems & environment* 118 (1-4): 1-5.
- Ballantine, Katherine, and Rebecca Schneider. 2009. "Fifty-five years of soil development in restored freshwater depressional wetlands." *Ecological Applications 19* (6): 1467-1480. Ballantine, Katherine, and Rebecca Schneider. 2009. "Fifty-five years of soil development in restored freshwater depressional wetlands." *Ecological Applications 19* (6): 1467-1480.
- Beck, Christoph, Jürgen Grieser, Markus Kottek, Franz Rubel, and Bruno Rudolf. 2005.
 "Characterizing global climate change by means of Köppen climate classification." *Klimastatusbericht* 51: 139-149.
- Benjamin, J.G., A.D. Blaylock, H.J. Brown, and R.M. Cruse. 1990. "Ridge tillage effects on simulated water and heat transport." *Soil and Tillage Research* 18 (2-3): 167-180.
- Biswas, Asim, Henry W. Chau, Angela K. Bedard-Haughn, and Bing C. Si. 2012.
 "Factors controlling soil water storage in the hummocky landscape of the Prairie Pothole Region of North America." *Canadian Journal of Soil Science* 92 (4): 649-663. https://doi.org/10.4141/cjss2011-045.

https://cdnsciencepub.com/doi/abs/10.4141/cjss2011-045.

- Blanco-Canqui, Humberto, and Rattan Lal. 2008. "No-tillage and soil-profile carbon sequestration: An on-farm assessment." Soil Science Society of America Journal 72 (3): 693-701.
- Blann, Kristen L., James L. Anderson, Gary R. Sands, and Bruce Vondracek. 2009.
 "Effects of agricultural drainage on aquatic ecosystems: a review." *Critical reviews in environmental science and technology* 39 (11): 909-1001.
- Board of Water and Soil Resources. 2019. "Carbon Sequestration in Wetlands". https://bwsr.state.mn.us/carbon-sequestrationwetlands#:~:text=All%20wetlands%20sequester%20carbon%20from,instances% 2C%20 over%20thousands%20of%20years.
- Brown, Sandra, Jayant Sathaye, Melvin Cannell, and Pekka E. Kauppi. 1996. "Mitigation of carbon emissions to the atmosphere by forest management." *The Commonwealth Forestry Review*: 80-91.
- Carpenter, Stephen R., Nina F. Caraco, David L. Correll, Robert W. Howarth, Andrew N. Sharpley, and Val H. Smith. 1998. "Nonpoint pollution of surface waters with phosphorus and nitrogen." *Ecological applications* 8 (3): 559-568.
- Carter, Martin R. 2002. "Soil quality for sustainable land management: organic matter and aggregation interactions that maintain soil functions." *Agronomy journal* 94 (1): 38-47.
- Chapman, Samantha K., Matthew A. Hayes, Brendan Kelly, and J. Adam Langley. 2019. "Exploring the oxygen sensitivity of wetland soil carbon mineralization." *Biology Letters* 15 (1): 20180407.
- Cowardin, Lewis M. 1987. *Classification of wetlands and deepwater habitats of the United States.* Washington, D.C: Fish and Wildlife Service, U.S. Dept. of the Interior.
- Dahl, Thomas E. 1990. *Wetlands losses in the United States, 1780's to 1980's*. US Department of the Interior, Fish and Wildlife Service.
- Dahl, Thomas E. 2014. *Status and trends of prairie wetlands in the United States 1997 to 2009.* US Fish and Wildlife Service Washington, DC.
- De, Mriganka, Jason A. Riopel, Larry J. Cihacek, Michael Lawrinenko, Rebecca Baldwin-Kordick, Steven J. Hall, and Marshall D. McDaniel. 2020. "Soil health recovery after grassland reestablishment on cropland: The effects of time and topographic position." *Soil Science Society of America journal* 84 (2): 568-586. https://doi.org/10.1002/saj2.20007.
- De, Mriganka, Debasish Saha, and Somsubhra Chakraborty. 2014. "Soil structure and strength characteristics in relation to slope segments in a degraded Typic Ustroschrepts of Northwest India." *Soil Horizons* 55 (1): 1-8.
- DNR. 2023. Minnesota groundwater provinces 2021. Department of Natural Resources. https://www.dnr.state.mn.us/waters/groundwater_section/mapping/provinces.htm.
- Doherty, Kevin E., David W. Howerter, James H. Devries, and Johann Walker. 2018. "Prairie Pothole Region of North America 53." *The wetland book. Springer, Dordrecht. https://doi. org/10.1007/978-94-007-4001-3 15.*
- Dolan, M. S., C. E. Clapp, R. R. Allmaras, J. M. Baker, and J. A. E. Molina. 2006. "Soil organic carbon and nitrogen in a Minnesota soil as related to tillage, residue and

nitrogen management." *Soil and Tillage Research* 89 (2): 221-231. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.still.2005.07.015. https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0167198705002187.

- Drinkwater, Laurie E., Peggy Wagoner, and Marianne Sarrantonio. 1998. "Legume-based cropping systems have reduced carbon and nitrogen losses." *Nature* 396 (6708): 262-265.
- Ducks Unlimited. 2022. "Background information on the Prairie Pothole Region, DU's top conservation priority area." https://www.ducks.org/conservation/where-ducks-unlimited-works/prairie-pothole-region/prairie-pothole-region-more-information.
- Dyson, F. J. 1977. Can we control the carbon dioxide in the atmosphere? Energy, 2, 287–291. https://doi.org/10.1016/0360-5442(77) 90033-0.
- Ellert, B.H., H.H. Janzen, and B.G. McConkey. 2001. "Measuring and comparing soil carbon storage." *Assessment methods for soil carbon*: 131-146.
- Euliss, Ned H., R. A. Gleason, A. Olness, R. L. McDougal, H. R. Murkin, R. D. Robarts, R. A. Bourbonniere, and B. G. Warner. 2006. "North American prairie wetlands are important nonforested land-based carbon storage sites." *The Science of the total environment* 361 (1): 179-188. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2005.06.007.
- European Environment Agency. 2022. "Carbon stocks and sequestration in terrestrial and marine ecosystems: a lever for nature restoration?". Accessed May 10, 2024. https://www.eea.europa.eu/publications/carbon-stocks-and-sequestrationrates#:~:text=The%20absolute%20quantity%20of%20carbon,as%20the%20carbo n%20sequestration%20rate.
- Fageria, Nand K., Virupax C. Baligar, and Beth A. Bailey. 2005. "Role of cover crops in improving soil and row crop productivity." *Communications in soil science and plant analysis* 36 (19-20): 2733-2757.
- Fahey, Timothy J., Peter B. Woodbury, John J. Battles, Christine L. Goodale, Steven P. Hamburg, Scott V. Ollinger, and Christopher W. Woodall. 2010. "Forest carbon storage: ecology, management, and policy." *Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment* 8 (5): 245-252.
- Fisher. R. Matthew. 2023. "Conventional Agriculture." University of Minnesota. https://pressbooks.umn.edu/environmentalbiology/chapter/conventionalagriculture/.
- Forster, P., Ramawamy, V., Artaxo, P.; Berntsen, T., Betts, R., Fahey, D.W., Haywood, J., Lean, J., Lowe, D.C., Myhre, G., Nganga, J., Prinn, R., Raga, G., Schulz, M., Van Dorland, R. 2007. "Changes in atmospheric constituents and in radiative forcing". *Climate Change 2007*: The Physical Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Fourth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change.
- Fraser, Heather, Ron Fleming, and P. Eng. 2001. "Environmental benefits of tile drainage." *Prepared for: LICO. Land Improvement Contractors of Ontario. Ridgetown College, University of Guelph.*
- Gardner, W.K., Drendel, M.F., and McDonald, G.K. 1994. Effects of subsurface drainage, cultivation and stubble retention on soil porosity and crop growth in a

high rainfall area. Australian Journal of Experimental Agriculture. 34:411-418.

- Gaynor, J.D., and W.I. Findlay. 1995. Soil and phosphorus loss from conservation and conventional tillage in corn production. Wiley Online Library.
- Ghadban, Maram and Artem Cheprasov. 2023. "Inorganic Carbon Compounds." https://study.com/academy/lesson/inorganic-carbon-compounds-definitionexamples.html#:~:text=The%20inorganic%20carbon%20definition%20is,made% 20of%20carbon%20and%20hydrogen.
- Ghane, Ehsan. 2024. "2022 Ag Census reveals surprising trend in acreage of tile drainage in the Midwest." Agriculture & Water Management. https://www.canr.msu.edu/news/2022-ag-census-reveals-surprising-trend-inacreage-of-tile-drainage-in-themidwest#:~:text=A%20total%20of%2048.1%20million,acreage%20from%20201 7%20to%202022.
- Ghosh, P.K., and S.K. Mahanta. 2014. "Carbon sequestration in grassland systems." *Range Management and Agroforestry* 35 (2): 173-181.
- Gleason, R.A., Laubhan, M.K., and Euliss, N.H., Jr., eds. 2008. Ecosystem services derived from wetland conservation programs in the United States prairie pothole region with an emphasis on the U.S. Department of Agriculture Conservation Reserve and Wetlands Reserve Programs: U.S. Geological Survey Professional Paper 1745, 58 p.
- Gleason, R. A., N. H. Euliss, B. A. Tangen, M. K. Laubhan, and B. A. Browne. 2011. "USDA conservation program and practice effects on wetland ecosystem services in the Prairie Pothole Region." *Ecological applications* 21 (sp1): S65-S81. https://doi.org/10.1890/09-0216.1.
- Goudie, Andrew S. 2018. *Human impact on the natural environment*. John Wiley & Sons.
- Gregorich, Edward Gerard, L.W. Turchenek, M.R. Carter, and Denis A. Angers. 2001. Soil and environmental science dictionary. CRC Press.
- Grigal, D.F., and E.D. Vance. 2000. "Influence of soil organic matter on forest productivity." *New Zealand Journal of Forestry Science* 30 (1/2): 169-205.
- Hamarashid, Najmadeen H, Mohammad A Othman, and Mohamed-Amin H Hussain. 2010. "Effects of soil texture on chemical compositions, microbial populations and carbon mineralization in soil." *Egypt. J. Exp. Biol.(Bot.)* 6 (1): 59-64.
- Hamilton, Doug. 2016. "Organic Matter Content of Wastewater and Manure." Oklahoma State University. https://extension.okstate.edu/fact-sheets/organic-matter-content-ofwastewater-and-manure.html.
- Hao, X, B.C. Ball, J.L.B. Culley, M.R. Carter, and G.W. Parkin. 2008. "Soil density and porosity." *Soil sampling and methods of analysis* 2: 743-759.

Hartley, Joe. 2014. "Laurentide Ice Sheet and Continental Rebound (post-glacial isostacy)." LessThan3ley. https://lessthan3ley.wordpress.com/2014/06/25/laurentide-ice-sheet-and-

- Hazell, Peter BR. 2010. "An assessment of the impact of agricultural research in South Asia since the green revolution." *Handbook of agricultural economics* 4: 3469-3530.
- Hemes, Kyle S., Samuel D. Chamberlain, Elke Eichelmann, Tyler Anthony, Amy Valach, Kuno Kasak, Daphne Szutu, Joe Verfaillie, Whendee L. Silver, and Dennis D. Baldocchi. 2019. "Assessing the carbon and climate benefit of restoring degraded agricultural peat soils to managed wetlands." *Agricultural and Forest Meteorology* 268: 202-214. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agrformet.2019.01.017.
 - https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0168192319300176.
- Hillewaert, Hans. 2013. A Retreating Glacier.
- Hoekstra, Jonathan M., Timothy M. Boucher, Taylor H. Ricketts, and Carter Roberts. 2005. "Confronting a biome crisis: global disparities of habitat loss and protection." *Ecology letters* 8 (1): 23-29.
- Hofmann, David J., James H. Butler, and Pieter P. Tans. 2009. "A new look at atmospheric carbon dioxide." *Atmospheric Environment* 43 (12): 2084-2086. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.atmosenv.2008.12.028.
- Houghton, Richard A. 2003. "Why are estimates of the terrestrial carbon balance so different?" *Global change biology* 9 (4): 500-509.
- Hudson, Pat. 2014. The industrial revolution. Bloomsbury Publishing.
- Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. 2013. Climate Change 2013–The Physical Science Basis, in Stocker, T.F., Qin, D., Plattner, G.K., Tignor, M., Allen, S.K., Boschung, J., Nauels, A., Xia, Y., Bex, V., and Midgley, P.M., eds., Contribution of Working Group I to the fifth assessment report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change: Cambridge, United Kingdom, and New York, Cambridge University Press, 1535 p.
- Iranmanesh, Mahbobeh, and Hossein Sadeghi. 2019. "Effects of soil texture and nitrogen on ability of carbon sequestration in different organs of two Tamarix species as a good choice for carbon stock in dry lands." *Ecological Engineering* 139: 105577. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoleng.2019.08.007. https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S092585741930285X.
- Janzen, H. H. 2004. "Carbon cycling in earth systems—a soil science perspective." *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment* 104 (3): 399-417. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2004.01.040. https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0167880904000933.
- Jat, Hanuman Sahay, Ram D. Jat, Rajendra K. Nanwal, Shiv Kumar Lohan, Arvind Kumar Yadav, Tanuja Poonia, Parbodh Chander Sharma, and Mangi Lal Jat. 2020. "Energy use efficiency of crop residue management for sustainable energy and agriculture conservation in NW India." *Renewable Energy* 155: 1372-1382.
- Jenny, Hans. 1941. *Factors of soil formation: a system of quantitative pedology*. Courier Corporation.
- Jirsa A. Mark, Terrence J. Boerboom, V.W. Chandler, John H. Mossler, Anthony C. Runkel, Dale R. Setterholm. 2011. S-21 Geologic Map of Minnesota-Bedrock Geology. University Digital Conservancy: University of Minnesota Twin Cities.

https://conservancy.umn.edu/items/96de8d96-46ba-441c-94ca-41080b4335be.

- Johnston, Carol A., and Nancy E. McIntyre. 2019. "Effects of Cropland Encroachment on Prairie Pothole Wetlands: Numbers, Density, Size, Shape, and Structural Connectivity." *Landscape Ecology* 34 (4): 827–41. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10980-019-00806-x.
- Johnson, W. Carter, Bruce V. Millett, Tagir Gilmanov, Richard A. Voldseth, Glenn R. Guntenspergen, and David E. Naugle. 2005. "Vulnerability of Northern Prairie Wetlands to Climate Change." *BioScience* 55 (10): 863-872. https://doi.org/10.1641/0006-3568(2005)055[0863: Vonpwt]2.0.Co;2.
- Johnson, W. Carter, and Karen A. Poiani. 2016. "Climate Change Effects on Prairie Pothole Wetlands: Findings from a Twenty-five Year Numerical Modeling Project." *Wetlands* 36 (2): 273-285. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13157-016-0790-3. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13157-016-0790-3.
- Jones D.L., E. M. MacKeventt, Jr. 1969. Summary of Cretaceous Stratigraphy in Part of the McCarthy Quadrangle, Alaska. Geological Survey Bulletin 1274 K. https://pubs.usgs.gov/bul/1274k/report.pdf.
- José P. Castaño-Sánchez, César Izaurralde, Keelin Haynes. 2021. "Conversion Of Grassland To Cropland Is Increasing Carbon Emissions." NASA HARVEST. https://nasaharvest.org/news/conversion-grassland-cropland-increasing-carbonemissions.
- Karayel, Davut, and Egidijus Šarauskis. 2019. "Environmental impact of no-tillage farming." *Environmental Research, Engineering and Management* 75 (1).
- Khormali, F., Sh Ayoubi, F. Kananro Foomani, and A. Fatemi. 2012. "Tea yield and soil properties as affected by slope position and aspect in Lahijan area, Iran." *International Journal of Plant Production* 1 (1): 99-111.Doherty, Kevin E, David W Howerter, James H Devries, and Johann Walker. 2018. "Prairie Pothole Region of North America 53." *The wetland book. Springer, Dordrecht. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-007-4001-3</u> 15.*
- Kukal, S.S., and S.S. Bawa. 2014. "Soil organic carbon stock and fractions in relation to land use and soil depth in the degraded Shiwaliks hills of lower Himalayas." *Land Degradation & Development* 25 (5): 407-416.
- Kump, Lee R. 2002. "Reducing uncertainty about carbon dioxide as a climate driver." *Nature* 419 (6903): 188-190.
- Lal, Rattan. 1990. "Ridge-tillage." Soil & Tillage Research 18 (2-3): 107-111.
- Lal, Rattan. 2004. "Soil carbon sequestration to mitigate climate change." *Geoderma* 123 (1): 1-22. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoderma.2004.01.032. https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0016706104000266.
- Lal, Rattan. 2007. "Carbon management in agricultural soils." *Mitigation and adaptation strategies for global change* 12: 303-322.
- Lal, Rattan. 2008. "Carbon sequestration." *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences* 363 (1492): 815-830.
- Lal, Rattan. 2008. "Sequestration of atmospheric CO₂ in global carbon pools". *Energy and Environmental Science*. 1: 86–100.
- Lal, Rattan. 2013. "Intensive Agriculture and the Soil Carbon Pool." Journal of crop

improvement 27 (6): 735-751. https://doi.org/10.1080/15427528.2013.845053.

- Lal, Rattan. 2014. "Societal value of soil carbon." *Journal of Soil and Water Conservation* 69 (6): 186A-192A.
- Lal, Rattan. 2015. "Soil carbon sequestration and aggregation by cover cropping." Journal of Soil and Water Conservation 70 (6): 329-339.
- Lal, Rattan. 2018. "Digging deeper: A holistic perspective of factors affecting soil organic carbon sequestration in agroecosystems." *Global change biology* 24 (8): 3285-3301.
- Lal, Rattan, and J.M. Kimble. 2000. "Importance of soil bulk density and methods of its importance." *Assessment Methods for Soil Carbon* 31.
- Lal, Rattan, Pete Smith, Hermann F. Jungkunst, William J. Mitsch, Johannes Lehmann, P.K. Ramachandran Nair, Alex B. McBratney, João Carlos de Moraes Sá, Julia Schneider, and Yuri L. Zinn. 2018. "The carbon sequestration potential of terrestrial ecosystems." Journal of soil and water conservation 73 (6): 145A-152A.
- Lange, Markus, Nico Eisenhauer, Hongmei Chen, and Gerd Gleixner. 2023. "Increased soil carbon storage through plant diversity strengthens with time and extends into the subsoil." *Global Change Biology* 29 (9): 2627-2639.
- Lee, Dong Kyu, Junyong In, and Sangseok Lee. 2015. "Standard deviation and standard error of the mean." *Korean journal of anesthesiology* 68 (3): 220.
- Leibowitz, S. G., and K. C. Vining. 2003. Temporal connectivity in a prairie pothole complex. Wetlands 23:13-25.
- Leitch, J.A. 1996. Empirical valuation of prairie potholes— Five case studies: Great Plains Research, v. 6, p. 25–39.
- Li, Chenhui, Lisa M. Fultz, Jennifer Moore-Kucera, Veronica Acosta-Martínez, Juske Horita, Richard Strauss, John Zak, Francisco Calderón, and David Weindorf. 2017. "Soil carbon sequestration potential in semi-arid grasslands in the Conservation Reserve Program." *Geoderma* 294: 80-90.
- Li, Nan, Shengnan Zhou, and Andrew J. Margenot. 2023. "From prairie to crop: Spatiotemporal dynamics of surface soil organic carbon stocks over 167 years in Illinois, U.S.A." *Science of The Total Environment* 857: 159038. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2022.159038. https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S004896972206137X.
- Lindsey, Rebecca and Luann Dahlman. 2024. "Climate Change: Global Temperature." NOAA. https://www.climate.gov/news-features/understanding-climate/climate-change-global-temperature#:~:text=Highlights,2%C2%B0%20F%20in%20total.
- Lindstrom, M.J., D.A. Lobb, and T.E. Schumacher. 2001. "Tillage erosion: an overview." *Annals of Arid Zone* 40 (3).
- Lorenz, Klaus, and Rattan Lal. 2012. "Cropland soil carbon dynamics." *Recarbonization of the biosphere: ecosystems and the global carbon cycle*: 303-346.
- Lusardi, Barbara A.; Gowan, Angela S.; McDonald, Jennifer M.; Marshall, Katherine J.; Meyer, Gary N.; Wagner, Kaleb G. 2019. S-23 Geologic Map of Minnesota – Quaternary Geology. Minnesota Geological Survey.

- Mann, L.K. 1986. "Changes in soil carbon storage after cultivation." *Soil Science* 142 (5): 279-288.
- Mazzoncini, M., T.B. Sapkota, P. Barberi, D. Antichi, and R. Risaliti. 2011. Long-term effect of tillage, nitrogen fertilization and cover crops on soil organic carbon and total nitrogen content. Soil & Tillage Research 114(2):165-174.
- Minnesota Department of Agriculture. "Minnesota Native Vegetation." edited by MN Dept. of Natural Resources Presettlement Vegetation. Accessed January 25, 2024. https://cdn.agclassroom.org/mn/edu/map/color/34NativeVegetation.pdf.
- Minnesota Department of Natural Resources. 2013. "Lakes, rivers, and wetlands facts." Minnesota Department of Natural Resources.

https://www.dnr.state.mn.us/faq/mnfacts/water.html.

Minnesota Natural Resource Atlas. 2024. "Depth to Bedrock-Arrowhead." Natural Resource Institution. Accessed January 23, 2024.

https://mnatlas.org/resources/depth-to-bedrock-arrowhead/.

- Minnesota Natural Resource Atlas. 2024. "Water Table-Depth." Natural Resources Research Institution. Accessed January 23, 2024. https://mnatlas.org/resources/water-table-depth/.
- Mitsch, William J., Blanca Bernal, Amanda M. Nahlik, Ülo Mander, Li Zhang, Christopher J. Anderson, Sven E. Jørgensen, and Hans Brix. 2013. "Wetlands, carbon, and climate change." Landscape Ecology 28 (4): 583-597.
- Montgomery, David R. 2007. "Soil erosion and agricultural sustainability." *Proceedings* of the National Academy of Sciences 104 (33): 13268-13272.
- National Climate Data Center. 2011. National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration Minnesota precipitation plot time series, 12–month accumulation as of December, January–December 1895–2010. Asheville, NC. http://www.ncdc.noaa.gov/tempand-precip/time-series/.
- National Climate Data Center. 2011. National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration. Montana precipitation plot time series, 12–month accumulation as of December, January-December 1895–2010. http://www.ncdc.noaa.gov/temp-and-precip/timeseries/.
- NatureServe Explore. 2022. "International Terrestrial Ecological System: Great Plains Prairie Pothole."

https://explorer.natureserve.org/Taxon/ELEMENT_GLOBAL.2.722997/Great_Pl ains_Prairie_Pothole.

- NOAA. 2023. "Trends in Atmospheric Carbon Dioxide." Global Monitoring Laboratory. https://gml.noaa.gov/ccgg/trends/global.html.
- NOAA. 2023. "What is the carbon cycle?" National Ocean Service. https://oceanservice.noaa.gov/facts/carbon-cycle.html#transcript.
- NRCS, U., 2006. Land resource regions and major land resource areas of the United States, the Caribbean, and the Pacific Basin. US Department of Agriculture Handbook 296.
- Olson, Kenneth R., Alexander N. Gennadiyev, Andrey P. Zhidkin, and Maxim V. Markelov. 2012. "Impacts of land-use change, slope, and erosion on soil organic carbon retention and storage." *Soil Science* 177 (4): 269-278.

- Olson, Kenneth, Stephen A. Ebelhar, and James M. Lang. 2014. "Long-term effects of cover crops on crop yields, soil organic carbon stocks and sequestration." *Open Journal of Soil Science* 2014.
- Ontl, Todd. 2012. Landscape Position. Nature Education Photo. https://www.researchgate.net/figure/Landscape-heterogeneity-due-to-landscapeposition-along-a-hill-slope-and-possible-effects_fig5_284466500.
- Ontl, Todd A., and Lisa A. Schulte. 2012. "Soil carbon storage." *Nature Education Knowledge* 3 (10).
- Owusu, Phebe Asantewaa, and Samuel Asumadu-Sarkodie. 2016. "A review of renewable energy sources, sustainability issues and climate change mitigation." *Cogent Engineering* (1): 1167990. https://doi.org/10.1080/23311916.2016.1167990.
- Palm, Cheryl, Humberto Blanco-Canqui, Fabrice DeClerck, Lydiah Gatere, and Peter Grace. 2014. "Conservation agriculture and ecosystem services: An overview." *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment* 187: 87-105.
- Patel, Raj. 2013. "The long green revolution." *The Journal of Peasant Studies* 40 (1): 1-63.
- Phillips, Rebecca L., Mikki R. Eken, and Mark S. West. 2015. "Carbon Beneath Croplands and Re-established Grasslands in the North Dakota Prairie Pothole Region." *Environmental management (New York)* 55 (5): 1191-1199. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00267-015-0459-3.
- Pikul Jr, Joseph L., Lynne Carpenter-Boggs, Merle Vigil, Thomas E. Schumacher, Michael J. Lindstrom, and Walter E. Riedell. 2001. "Crop yield and soil condition under ridge and chisel-plow tillage in the northern Corn Belt, USA." *Soil and Tillage Research* 60 (1-2): 21-33.
- Poiani, Karen A., and W. Carter Johnson. 1991. "Global Warming and Prairie Wetlands." *Bioscience* 41 (9): 611-618. https://doi.org/10.2307/1311698.
- Prairie Pothole Joint Venture. 2021. "The Prairie Pothole Region." https://ppjv.org/prairie-pothole-region/.
- Prior, C. Jean. 1991. *Landforms of Iowa*. University of Iowa Press. https://iowageologicalsurvey.org/landforms/des-moines-lobe/.
- PRISM Climate Group, Oregon State University. 2023. 1991-2020 Climate Normals. https://prism.oregonstate.edu/.
- Rashford, Benjamin S., Richard M. Adams, JunJie Wu, Richard A. Voldseth, Glenn R. Guntenspergen, Brett Werner, and W. Carter Johnson. 2016. "Impacts of climate change on land-use and wetland productivity in the Prairie Pothole Region of North America." *Regional Environmental Change* 16 (2): 515-526.
- Reeder, J.D., G.E. Schuman, and R.A. Bowman. 1998. "Soil C and N changes on conservation reserve program lands in the Central Great Plains." *Soil and Tillage Research* 47 (3-4): 339-349.
- Reicosky, Donald C. 2008. "Carbon sequestration and environmental benefits from no-till systems." *No-till farming systems. Special publication* (3): 43-58.
- Renton, David A., David M. Mushet, and Edward Shawn DeKeyser. 2015. Climate

change and prairie pothole wetlands: mitigating water-level and hydroperiod effects through upland management. Scientific investigations report; 2015-5004. Reston, Virginia: U.S. Department of the Interior, U.S. Geological Survey.

- Richardson, Jimmie L., James L. Arndt, and John Freeland. 1994. "Wetland soils of the prairie potholes." *Advances in Agronomy* 52: 121-171.
- Riebeek, Holli. 2011. "The carbon cycle." NASA Earth Observatory 16.
- Roulet, Nigel T. 2000. "Peatlands, carbon storage, greenhouse gases, and the Kyoto Protocol: Prospects and significance for Canada." *Wetlands* 20 (4): 605-615.
- Schaetzl, R., Anderson, S., 2005. Soils Genesis and Geomorphology. Cambridge University Press.
- Schaetzl, R. J., and Thompson, M. L. 2015. *Soils: genesis and geomorphology* (Second edition.). Cambridge University Press.
- Schnitzer, Morris. 1991. "Soil organic matter—the next 75 years." Soil science 151 (1): 41-58.
- Shaw, Dean A., Al Pietroniro, and L. W. Martz. 2013. "Topographic analysis for the prairie pothole region of Western Canada." *Hydrological processes* 27 (22): 3105-3114. https://doi.org/10.1002/hyp.9409.
- Shi, X.H., X.M. Yang, C.F. Drury, W.D. Reynolds, N.B. McLaughlin, and X.P. Zhang. 2012. "Impact of ridge tillage on soil organic carbon and selected physical properties of a clay loam in southwestern Ontario." *Soil and Tillage Research* 120: 1-7.
- Singh, R., M. Helmers and Z. Qi. 2006. Calibration and validation of drainmod to design subsurface drainage systems for Iowa's tile landscapes. Agricultural Water Management 85:221–232.
- Six, Johan, Richard T. Conant, Eldor A. Paul, and Keith Paustian. 2002. "Stabilization mechanisms of soil organic matter: implications for C-saturation of soils." *Plant and soil* 241: 155-176.
- Skopec, M., & Evelsizer, V., 2018. "Spring Nutrient Levels in Drained Wetlands of IOWA's Prairie Pothole Region". Wetlands, 38, 261-273. doi: 10.1007/s13157-017-0962-9.
- Sloan, C. E. 1970. Biotic and hydrologic variables in prairie potholes in North Dakota. Journal of Range Management 23:260-263.
- Smith, A.G., Stoudt, J.H., and Gallop, J.B., 1964. Prairie potholes and marshes, in J.P. Linduska, ed., Waterfowl Tomorrow: U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C., p. 39–50.
- Southern Forest Resource Assessment. 2013. The Late Pleistocene Epoch (Ice Age 27,000 to 9,500 Years Before Present).

https://www.srs.fs.usda.gov/sustain/report/histry/histry-03.htm#TopOfPage.

- Średnicka-Tober, Dominika, Agnieszka Obiedzińska, Renata Kazimierczak, and Ewa Rembiałkowska. 2016. "Environmental impact of organic vs. conventional agriculture-a review." *Journal of Research and Applications in Agricultural Engineering* 61 (4): 204-211.
- Streeter, Matthew T., and Keith E. Schilling. 2017. "Soil Properties in Native, Reconstructed, and Farmed Prairie Potholes: A Chronosequence Study of

Restoration Timeframes." *Ecological restoration* 35 (1): 6-12. https://doi.org/10.3368/er.35.1.6.

- Tang, Xinyi, Shuguang Liu, Juxiu Liu, and Guoyi Zhou. 2010. "Effects of vegetation restoration and slope positions on soil aggregation and soil carbon accumulation on heavily eroded tropical land of Southern China." *Journal of Soils and Sediments* 10: 505-513.
- Tangen, Brian A., and Sheel Bansal. 2020. "Soil organic carbon stocks and sequestration rates of inland, freshwater wetlands: Sources of variability and uncertainty." *Science of the Total Environment* 749: 141444.
- Ullman, David. 2022. "The retreat chronology of the Laurentide Ice Sheet during the last 10,000 years and implications for deglacial sea-level rise." University of Wisconsin-Madison, Department of Geoscience. https://serc.carleton.edu/vignettes/collection/58451.html.
- University of Minnesota Climate Adaptation Partnership. 2024. "Changing Temperature." University of Minnesota. https://climate.umn.edu/our-changingclimate/changingtemperature#:~:text=since%2020005.,Minnesota%20is%20warming.,average%20 rate%20of%20warming%20globally.
- U.S. Climate Data. 2023. *Climate Waseca-Minnesota and Weather Averages Minnesota*. https://www.usclimatedata.com/climate/waseca/minnesota/unitedstates/usmn0779.
- U.S. Climate Data. 2023. Climate Windom-Minnesota and Weather Averages Minnesota. https://www.usclimatedata.com/climate/windom/minnesota/united-

states/usmn0804.

U.S. Climate Data. 2023. Climate Winnebago-Minnesota and Weather Averages Minnesota.

https://www.usclimatedata.com/climate/winnebago/minnesota/united-states/usmn0806.

- USDA. 2022. "About the Conservation Reserve Program (CRP)." Conservation Reserve Program.https://www.fsa.usda.gov/programs-and-services/conservationprograms/conservation-reserve-program/.
- USDA. 2017. "Field Crops: 2017 to 2012." 2017 Census 1. https://www.nass.usda.gov/Publications/AgCensus/2017/Full_Report/Volume_1,_ Chapter_2_County_Level/Minnesota/st27_2_0025_0025.pdf.
- USDA. 2013. Official Series Description- ANGUS Series. https://soilseries.sc.egov.usda.gov/OSD_Docs/A/ANGUS.html.
- USDA. 2015. Official Series Description- CANISTEO Series. https://soilseries.sc.egov.usda.gov/OSD_Docs/C/CANISTEO.html.
- USDA. 2005. Official Series Description- CLARION Series. https://soilseries.sc.egov.usda.gov/OSD_Docs/C/CLARION.html.
- USDA. 2015. Official Series Description- COLAND Series. https://soilseries.sc.egov.usda.gov/OSD_Docs/C/COLAND.html.
- USDA. 2011. Official Series Description-ESTHERVILLE Series.

https://soilseries.sc.egov.usda.gov/OSD Docs/E/ESTHERVILLE.html.

- USDA. 2014. Official Series Description- GLENCOE Series.
- https://soilseries.sc.egov.usda.gov/OSD_Docs/G/GLENCOE.html.
- USDA. 2006. Official Series Description- GROGAN Series.
- https://soilseries.sc.egov.usda.gov/OSD_Docs/G/GROGAN.html. USDA. 2008. Official Series Description- LESTER Series.
- https://soilseries.sc.egov.usda.gov/OSD Docs/L/LESTER.html.
- USDA. 2019. Official Series Description- MILLINGTON Series. https://soilseries.sc.egov.usda.gov/OSD_Docs/M/MILLINGTON.html.
- USDA. 2013. Official Series Description- MUSKEGO Series. https://soilseries.sc.egov.usda.gov/OSD Docs/M/MUSKEGO.html.
- USDA. 2011. Official Series Description- NICOLLET Series. https://soilseries.sc.egov.usda.gov/OSD_Docs/N/NICOLLET.html.
- USDA. 1998. Official Series Description- REEDSLAKE Series. https://soilseries.sc.egov.usda.gov/OSD_Docs/R/REEDSLAKE.html.
- USDA. 2015. Official Series Description- TERRIL Series. https://soilseries.sc.egov.usda.gov/OSD Docs/T/TERRIL.html.
- USDA. 2014. Official Series Description- WEBSTER Series. https://soilseries.sc.egov.usda.gov/OSD Docs/W/WEBSTER.html.
- U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service. 2021. National Wetlands Inventory. https://fwsprimary.wim.usgs.gov/wetlands/apps/wetlands-mapper/.
- USGS. 2015. "Drainage of Prairie Pothole Wetlands Can Increase Flooding and Degrade Ecosystems." https://www.usgs.gov/news/state-news-release/drainage-prairie-pothole-wetlands-can-increase-flooding-and-degrade.
- Van der Gulik T.W., Christl L.H., Coote D.R., et al. 2000. Managing excess water. In: Coote D.R., Gregorich, L.F. (eds) The health of our water: toward sustainable agriculture in Canada. Agriculture and Agri-Food Canada, Minister of Public Works and Government Services Canada, Ottawa, Ontario.
- van der Kamp G., Hayashi M., Bedard-Haughn A., Pennock D. (2016) Prairie pothole wetlands—suggestions for practical and objective definitions and terminology. Wetlands. doi:10.1007/s13157-016-0809-9.
- Van der Valk, A.G., Pederson, R.L. 2003. "The swance decision and its implications for prairie potholes." *Wetlands* 23, 590–596. https://doiorg.ezproxy.mnsu.edu/10.1672/0277-5212(2003)023[0590:TSDAII]2.0.CO;2.
- Van der Valk, A.G. 2005. "The prairie potholes of North America." *The World's Largest Wetlands: Ecology and Conservation, eds.* 393-423. https://dr.lib.iastate.edu/server/api/core/bitstreams/21ac94b0-0f50-4679-81e8-4112b75a40a3/content.
- Van Vlack, C., and R. Norton. 1944. "Tile drainage for increased production."
- Veloso, Murilo G., Denis A. Angers, Tales Tiecher, Sandro Giacomini, Jeferson Dieckow, and Cimélio Bayer. 2018. "High carbon storage in a previously degraded subtropical soil under no-tillage with legume cover crops." *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment* 268: 15-23.
- Wade, Lawrence. 2013. "Prairie Pothole Region, NW Minnesota." The Old Naturalist.

http://oldnaturalist.com/?p=5441.

- Wambeke, A. Van. 1991. Soils of the tropics: properties and appraisal. McGraw-Hill, Inc.
- Wei, Xiaorong, Mingan Shao, William Gale, and Linhai Li. 2014. "Global pattern of soil carbon losses due to the conversion of forests to agricultural land." *Scientific reports* 4 (1): 4062.
- Werkmeister, Carrie, Donna L. Jacob, Larry Cihacek, and Marinus L. Otte. 2018. "Multi-Element Composition of Prairie Pothole Wetland Soils along Depth Profiles Reflects Past Disturbance to a Depth of at Least one Meter." *Wetlands (Wilmington, N.C.)* 38 (6): 1245-1258. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13157-018-1032-7.
- Werner, B.A., Johnson, W.C., and Guntenspergen, G.R., 2013. Evidence for 20th century climate warming and wetland drying in the North American Prairie Pothole Region: Ecology and Evolution, v. 3, p. 3471–3482.
- White, Robin P., Siobhan Murray, Mark Rohweder, S.D. Prince, and K.M. Thompson. 2000. *Grassland ecosystems*. World Resources Institute Washington, DC, USA.
- Wisconsin Geologic and Natural History Survey. 2005. Geologic History of Wisconsin's Bedrock. UW Extension.

https://wgnhs.wisc.edu/pubshare/M067.pdf.

- Yost, Jenifer L., and Alfred E. Hartemink. 2019. "Chapter Four Soil organic carbon in sandy soils: A review." In *Advances in Agronomy*, edited by Donald L. Sparks, 217-310. Academic Press.
- Zanko, M. Lawrence, Euan D. Reavie, Sara P. Post. 2019. "Minnesota Taconite Workers Health Study: Environmental Study of Airborne Particulate Matter in Mesabi Iron Range Communities and Taconite Processing Plants — Lake Sediment Study." https://www.researchgate.net/publication/341412776_Minnesota_Taconit e_Workers_Health_Study_Environmental_Study_of_Airborne_Particulate_Matte r_in_Mesabi_Iron_Range_Communities_and_Taconite_Processing_Plants_-_Lake_Sediment_Study.
- Zhu, Meng, Qi Feng, Mengxu Zhang, Wei Liu, Yanyan Qin, Ravinesh C Deo, and Chengqi Zhang. 2019. "Effects of topography on soil organic carbon stocks in grasslands of a semiarid alpine region, northwestern China." *Journal of Soils and Sediments* 19: 1640-650.
- Zimmermann, Jesko, Jens Dauber, and Michael B. Jones. 2012. "Soil carbon sequestration during the establishment phase of Miscanthus× giganteus: a regional-scale study on commercial farms using 13 C natural abundance." Gcb Bioenergy 4 (4): 453-461.